

DEPARTMENT OF CITY PLANNING

RECOMMENDATION REPORT

City Planning Commission

Date: February 22, 2018 **Time:** after 8:30 a.m.

Place: Van Nuys City Hall

Council Chamber, 2nd Floor

Van Nuys, CA 91404

Public Hearing: February 15, 2017

Appeal Status: Not Appealable to City Council

Case No.: Related Case

CEQA No.:

CPC-2016-3143-DA VTT-74297; CPC-2016-3142-GPA-VCU-CUB-

Nos.:

ENV-2016-3144-MND

Council No.: 1 – Cedillo Plan Area: Westlake

Certified NC: Westlake South

GPLUs: Regional Center

Commercial and

Community Commercial

Proposed GPLU: Regional Center

Commercial

Zones: C4-2, C2-4, C2-2

Applicant: Adrian Jayasinghe, Walter

and Aesha Jayasinghe

Family Trust

Representative: Francis Park, Park &

Velayos LLP

PROJECT LOCATION:

1930 W. Wilshire Boulevard (1900, 1908, 1914, 1920, 1926, 1928, and 1930, 1932, and 1936 W. Wilshire Boulevard; 657, 659, 661, 665, 667, 669, 671 S. Bonnie Brae, and 654, 658, 660, 668 S. Westlake Avenue)

PROPOSED PROJECT:

A request to enter into a Development Agreement with the City of Los Angeles for a term of 15 years and the provision of public benefits valued at \$7,500,000.

REQUESTED ACTIONS:

ENV-2016-3144-MND:

- 1. Pursuant to California Public Resources Code Section 21082.1(c)(3), adoption of the Mitigated Negative Declaration (Case No. ENV-2016-3144-MND) for the above referenced project;
- Pursuant to California Public Resources Code Section 21081.6 and CEQA Guidelines Section 15097, adoption of the Mitigation Monitoring Program for ENV-2016-3144-MND

CPC-2016-3143-DA:

1. Pursuant to California Government Code Sections 65864-65869.5, a Development Agreement between the Developer and the City of Los Angeles, for a term of 15 years.

RECOMMENDED ACTIONS:

ENV-2016-3144-MND:

 Find, based on its independent judgment, after consideration of the whole of the administrative record, that the project was environmentally assessed under Case No. ENV-2016-3144-MND adopted on March 3, 2017, and pursuant to CEQA Guidelines, Section 15162 and 15164, no subsequent EIR, negative declaration or addendum is required for approval of the project;

CPC-2016-3143-DA:

2. Pursuant to California Government Code Sections 65864-65869.5, a Development Agreement between the Developer and the City of Los Angeles, for a term of 15 years.

VINCENT P. BERTONI, AICP

Director of Planning

Luciralia Ibarra

Senior City Planner

Charlie Rausch, Jr.

Chief Zoning Administrator

ADVICE TO PUBLIC: *The exact time this report will be considered during the meeting is uncertain since there may be several other items on the agenda. Written communications may be mailed to the *Commission Secretariat, Room 525, City Hall, 200 North Spring Street, Los Angeles, CA 90012* (Phone No. 213-978-1300). While all written communications are given to the Commission for consideration, the initial packets are sent to the week prior to the Commission's meeting date. If you challenge these agenda items in court, you may be limited to raising only those issues you or someone else raised at the public hearing agendized herein, or in written correspondence on these matters delivered to this agency at or prior to the public hearing. As a covered entity under Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act, the City of Los Angeles does not discriminate on the basis of disability, and upon request, will provide reasonable accommodation to ensure equal access to these programs, services and activities. Sign language interpreters, assistive listening devices, or other auxiliary aids and/or other services may be provided upon request. To ensure availability of services, please make your request not later than three working days (72 hours) prior to the meeting by calling the Commission Secretariat at (213) 978-1300.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Project Analysis	A-1
Summary	
Findings	F-1
Development Agreement Findings CEQA Findings	
Public Hearing and Communications	P-1
Exhibits:	
A - Development Agreement	
B – Ordinance (Approval)	
C - Ordinance (Denial)	

PROJECT ANALYSIS

Project Summary

The Development Agreement (DA) is proposed in conjunction with the mixed-use development of: the conversion and rehabilitation of an existing office building into a boutique hotel, the construction of a cultural and performing arts center, and the construction of a residential tower containing 478 residential units, including 39 units set aside for Very Low Income Households.

At its meeting of October 12, 2017, the City Planning Commission recommended approval of the DA between the City and the Applicant for a term of 15 years and the following public benefits:

Benefit	Value	Recipient(s)	Purpose	Delivery
Affordable	\$2,000,000	New Economics	Towards the retention, rehabilitation, and	Within 90 days of
Housing		for Women – La	renovation of 60 single-room occupancy	effective date of
		Posada	transitional affordable housing units serving	DA.
			extremely low single mothers with children and	
			single women.	
Public Benefits	\$450,000	CD 1 Public	To support the following: emergency rental	Prior to issuance of
		Benefits Trust	assistance & tenant's rights support; local	first bldg. permit.
		Fund	business revolving loan program; training	
			programs for local youth; job training for	
			residents in project vicinity; expand educational	
			and literacy programs (including English learning,	
			immigration, citizenship, parenting, computers,	
			technology, robotics/coding, and SAT/ACT	
			preparatory & after-school programs); sick-child	
			day care services; and, provide wireless internet access for residents in project vicinity of	
			MacArthur Park.	
Cameras	\$20,000	LAPD Rampart	For purchase of surveillance equipment at, and	Prior to issuance of
Carrieras	\$20,000	Division	within a 2-block radius of, MacArthur Park.	first bldg. permit.
Training/	\$30,000	Unite Here Local	Towards the Hospitality Industry Training and	Prior to hotel bldg.
Education Fund	, ,	11	Education Fund Program.	permit issuance.
Multi-Cultural		Local Community	Free rental of Community Room, two Classrooms,	Annual Reporting
Center			Art Gallery, Roof Observation Deck, Ground Level	
			Plaza up to six evenings per year for each space.	
			Rental does not include cleaning/security deposit,	
			etc.	
			Neighborhood Programming: Multi-Cultural	
			Center to host engagement program no less than	
			two programs per year, for health fairs, job fairs,	
			cultural fairs, musical concerts and other	
			neighborhood enrichment programs	
PLA/Neutrality		Local Community	Project Labor Agreement with the Los	Construction PLA:
Agreement/			Angeles/Orange Counties Building and	Prior to issuance of
Local Hire			Construction Trades Council; Hotel Union	first bldg. permit
			Neutrality Agreement for hotel operation;	Hotel Agreement:
			Local Hire Program prioritizing 30% local hire in	Prior to issuance of
			the following tiers: 1) workers in boundaries of	Certificate of
			CD 1 and/or students within 5 miles of the	Occupancy for Hotel
			project; 2) workers within 5 miles of project site;	Local Hire: During
			3) workers residing within the City of LA, and 4)	construction
0 6"	45.000.000	1 10 "	workers within the County of LA	
On-Site	\$5,000,000	Local Community	The provision of 10 units for Very Low Income	Record covenant
Affordable			Households as determined annually by HCIDLA.	prior to residential
Housing			Project shall be prohibited form installing	building permit
Signage			billboards on the project site.	For the term of the DA.
TOTAL	\$7,500,000		omboards on the project site.	un.
IOIAL	31,300,000	J		

The CPC's action on the Development Agreement was issued on November 1, 2017, and was considered by the Planning and Land Use Management Committee (PLUM) on January 16, 2018 where the applicant requested some modifications to the Development Agreement and whereupon PLUM directed the Office of the City Attorney to review and prepare the development agreement and the associated ordinance as to form and legality. In addition, because the City Planning Commission did not defer its authority to the Director of Planning, the PLUM Committee further instructed that the changes to the development agreement be heard by the City Planning Commission for its consideration.

The changes requested at PLUM are as follows:

Benefit	Value	Recipient(s)	Purpose	Delivery
Affordable Housing	\$2,000,000	New Economics for Women – La Posada	Towards the retention, rehabilitation, and renovation of 60 single-room occupancy transitional affordable housing units serving extremely low single mothers with children and single women.	Within 90 days of effective date of DA. Subject to the following payment schedule: (1) \$250,000 w/in 90 days of the Effective Date of the DA; (2) \$250,000 w/in 6 months of 1st payment; and (3) \$250,000 thereafter w/in each successive sixmonth periods until cumulative payments total \$2,000,000
On-Site Affordable Housing	\$5,000,000	Local Community	The provision of 10 units for Very Low Income Households Workforce Housing (families earning 150% of AMI and adjusted for household size) as determined annually by HCIDLA.	Record covenant prior to residential building permit
TOTAL	\$7,500,000			

The Development Agreement, as modified at PLUM and prepared as to form and legality, is attached for the City Planning Commission's consideration.

FINDINGS

- Pursuant to State Government Code Section 65868, a development agreement be entered into by mutual consent of the parties. An application for a Development Agreement was filed on August 23, 2016, establishing the applicant's consent to enter into a Development Agreement.
- 2. The City of Los Angeles ("City") has adopted rules and regulations establishing procedures and requirements for consideration of development agreements under Citywide Development Agreement Procedures (CF 85-2313-S3). In addition, on November 19, 1992, the City Planning Commission adopted new guidelines for the processing of development agreement applications (CPC No. 86-404 MSC).
- 3. In accordance with Section 12.32 of the LAMC and California Government Code Section 65867, notification within a 500 foot radius of the Project Site, were mailed out on January 19, 2017 to all occupants and property owners, neighborhood council and others as identified in the mailing affidavit located in the administrative record. Further, notice of the public hearing was also published in the Daily Journal on January 20, 2017; verification of which is provided in the administrative record. In accordance with Section 12.32 C 4(c), posting for the site was done on January 20, 2017. In addition, the Development Agreement was noticed by the Planning and Land Use Committee (PLUM) of the City Council for its meeting of January 16, 2018. PLUM recommended that the City Planning Commission hear and consider the modifications to the Development Agreement for its meeting of February 22, 2018.
- Pursuant to Sections 65867.5 of the Government Code, the Development Agreement is 4. consistent with the objectives, policies, and programs specified in the City of Los Angeles General Plan, including the Westlake Community Plan adopted by City Council on September 16, 1997 (CF 95-1234). Orderly development of the Project Site is further governed by VTT-74297 for the merger and resubdivision for airspace subdivision purposes and a haul route, and CPC-2016-3142-GPA-VCU-CUB-DB-SPR, wherein the Project is seeking a General Plan Amendment to amend the Westlake Community Plan to: a) redesignate the parcels located at 660, 668 S. Westlake Avenue and 665, 667, 669, and 671 S. Bonnie Brae Street from Community Commercial to Regional Center Commercial; a Vesting Conditional Use to allow a hotel within 500 feet an any R Zone; a Conditional Use to permit the on- and off-site sales of a full line of alcohol; Density Bonus to permit a 35% Density Bonus for a project reserving 11% of its base density for Very Low Income households and two on-menu incentives, including a 35% increase in Floor Area, and the averaging of floor area, density, open space and parking over the project site; and, Site Plan Review. The General Plan Amendment will be considered for adoption by resolution by the City Council.
- 5. This Development Agreement is administrative and technical in nature and will have no impact on the project under the MND prepared for the project. Moreover, the provisions of the Development Agreement do not grant the project or the project applicant any exceptions, variances, or otherwise allows the applicant to deviate from the required development regulations of the Code. The intent of the Development Agreement is to recognize the life of the entitlements to a specified term in exchange for the provision of public benefits. The proposed Development Agreement will not be detrimental to the public health, safety and general welfare. Approval of the Development Agreement will promote the expeditious delivery of public benefits, including monies directly from the Applicant to the identified parties for the preservation of extremely low housing for single mothers and

single women, towards public benefits oriented to education, local businesses, day care services and wireless access, as well as contributions to LAPD's Rampart Division towards the installation of surveillance equipment, a Hospitality Training and Education Fund Program, and the use of the multi-cultural center by the local community.

- 6. The Development Agreement provides extraordinary public benefits in the form of \$7,500,000 towards the development of affordable housing, educational and jobs training, and other benefits in the Council District boundaries for Council District 1 (Gil Cedillo).
- 7. The Development Agreement complies in form and substance with all applicable City and State regulations governing development agreements.
- 8. Based upon the above Findings, the proposed Development Agreement is deemed consistent with public necessity, convenience, general welfare and good zoning practice.
- 9. Environmental Findings. The proposed project and potential impacts were analyzed in accordance with the City's Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) Guidelines and the City's L.A. CEQA Thresholds Guide. These two documents establish guidelines and thresholds of significant impact, and provide the data for determining whether or not the impacts of a proposed project reach or exceed those thresholds. Analysis of the proposed Project involved the preparation of an Initial Study and Mitigated Negative Declaration (MND) (ENV-2016-3144-MND), where it was determined that the proposed project may have a significant impact on the following environmental factors: air quality, biological resources; land use and planning; noise; public services; and transportation/traffic. However, the implementation of the corresponding mitigation measures will reduce impacts to less than significant levels, and are imposed as Conditions of Approval herein (Conditions No. 39 through 66). A corresponding Mitigation Monitoring Program (MMP) was prepared for the proposed project. The MMP is a document that is separate from the MND and is prepared and adopted as part of the project's proposal. Section 21081.6 of the Public Resources Code requires a Lead Agency to adopt a "reporting or monitoring program for the changes made to the project or conditions of approval, adopted to mitigate or avoid significant effects on the environment." The MND was circulated for public review on December 29, 2016 through January 18, 2017.

The Department found that without mitigation potential negative impact could occur from the project's implementation due to:

Air Quality
Biological Resources
Cultural Resources
Geology and Soils
Hazards and Hazardous Materials
Noise
Public Services
Transportation/Traffic
Utilities and Service Systems

On January 10, 2017 the South Coast Air Quality Management District submitted a letter to the Department of City Planning requesting the modification of construction measures in order to avoid underestimating impacts in the Air Quality analysis of the MND. As a result, and after coordination with SCAQMD, such mitigation measures were amended.

On March 3, 2017, the Deputy Advisory Agency, certified that Mitigated Negative Declaration No. ENV-2016-3144-MND reflects the independent judgment of the lead

agency and determined that this project would not have a significant effect upon the environment provided the potential impacts identified above are mitigated to a less than significant level through implementation of Condition No(s). 25 and 26 of the vesting tentative tract approval (VTT-74297) associated with the herein request. Other identified potential impacts not mitigated by these conditions are mandatorily subject to existing City ordinances, (Sewer Ordinance, Grading Ordinance, Flood Plain Management Specific Plan, Xeriscape Ordinance, Stormwater Ordinance, etc.) which are specifically intended to mitigate such potential impacts on all projects.

The project site, as well as the surrounding area are presently developed with structures and do not provide a natural habitat for either fish or wildlife.

Regarding any potential impact to a property listed in the California Register of Historic Resources, the City of Los Angeles CEQA Thresholds Guide (2006, p. D.3-2) states that a project would normally have a significant impact on historic resources if it would result in a substantial adverse change in the significance of a historic resource. A substantial adverse change in significance occurs if the project involves:

- Demolition of a significant resource;
- Relocation that does not maintain the integrity and (historical/architectural) significance of a significant resource;
- Conversion, rehabilitation, or alteration of a significant resource which does not conform to the Secretary of the Interior's Standards for Rehabilitation and Guidelines for Rehabilitating Historic Buildings; or
- Construction that reduces the integrity or significance of important resources on the site or in the vicinity.

In addition to this guidance provided by the City of Los Angeles, the State Legislature, in enacting the California Register, also amended CEQA to clarify which properties are significant, as well as which project impacts are considered to be significantly adverse. A project with an effect that may cause a substantial adverse change in the significance of a historic resource is a project that may have a significant effect on the environment. A substantial adverse change in the significance of a historic resource means demolition, destruction, relocation, or alteration of the resource or its immediate surroundings such that the significance of a historical resource would be materially impaired. The Guidelines go on to state that "[t]he significance of an historic resource is materially impaired when a project...[d]emolishes or materially alters in an adverse manner those physical characteristics of an historical resource that convey its historical significance and that justify its inclusion in, or eligibility for, inclusion in the California Register of Historical Resources... local register of historic resources... or its identification in a historic resources survey."

Impacts from Rehabilitation of the Wilshire Medical Building:

The proposed project would rehabilitate and adaptively reuse the Wilshire Medical Building for use as a hotel. The existing lobby and retail spaces on the ground floor would be rehabilitated as the lobby, bar and restaurant of the hotel. The second floor would be rehabilitated as a business center and the remaining floors would be rehabilitated as guestrooms. Without mitigation to ensure that essential character-defining features are retained, rehabilitation of the Wilshire Medical Building has the potential to alter or remove character-defining features that are important in conveying the historic significance of the property.

Potential Impacts from New Construction Adjacent to the Wilshire Medical Center:

The Project proposes substantial new construction to be located immediately adjacent to the Wilshire Medical Building. All new construction will be built on land currently occupied by surface parking. The existing parking lot is not considered a character-defining feature of the Wilshire Medical Center and is not critical to understanding the building's original use, architecture and configuration.

The proposed project includes a new cultural center to be constructed immediately east of the Wilshire Medical Building at the northeast corner of the project site. The cultural center building will contain five levels, rising to the height of the ninth floor of the Wilshire Medical Building. The proposed cultural center building will be approximately two-thirds the height of the Wilshire Medical Building and the Wilshire Medical Building will remain the dominant building when viewed from Wilshire Boulevard. This new building will attach to the Wilshire Medical Building at ground level. A narrow bridge will also connect the cultural center rooftop to the tenth floor of 1930 Wilshire. The ground and tenth floor connection from the cultural center to the Wilshire Medical Building will be minimally invasive with minor material loss, and the new construction will not substantially alter the 1930 Wilshire building. At both locations, the cultural center will connect to the east façade of the Wilshire Medical Building which is a secondary facade with minimal architectural articulation. The majority of the façade will remain intact and unaltered after connection to the proposed new Cultural Center. A parking structure will be constructed on the southern half of the project site. A 42-story apartment tower will rise from the southeast half of the parking structure. The parking structure and apartment tower will be spatially separate and distinct from the Wilshire Medical Building and will not attach to it. The proposed new construction will alter the spatial relationships on the property by inserting new buildings in an area currently occupied by a surface parking lot. In order for this alteration to be considered a substantial adverse change, however, it must be shown that the integrity and/or significance of the Wilshire Medical Building would be materially impaired by the proposed adjacent new construction.

In deference to the Wilshire Medical Building, the proposed new apartment tower will be located at the rear and to the east of the site where it will not interfere with or detract from viewing and fully experiencing the Wilshire Medical Building's primary northern and western facades. The Wilshire Medical Building was designed with an orientation towards Wilshire Boulevard and it is from Wilshire Boulevard, or from Westlake Avenue where the building's original massing, configuration and its important architectural features are best perceived and experienced. In contrast, the east and south-facing facades are treated in a much simpler and straightforward manner, largely devoid of articulation and detailing. The east- and south-facing facades are clearly secondary, and were designed in anticipation of possible new construction on the adjacent parcels. Even so, the majority of the Wilshire Medical Building's secondary eastern and southern facades will also remain largely visible from most vantage points due to the siting of the apartment tower to the southern and eastern portions of the project site.

The project will not involve the relocation or demolition of the Wilshire Medical Building and only minor alteration of its east-facing façade. Therefore, the conversion of subject building to a hotel will not affect integrity of location, design, materials, workmanship, feeling or association of the subject building. All the existing physical elements will continue to convey the historic significance of the property after implementation of the project. Additionally, despite the proposed new construction within the site's adjoining surface parking lot, the general configuration and orientation of the building will remain discernible after construction and the primary north- and west-facing facades will remain intact and unobstructed. As such, the Wilshire Medical Building will continue to convey its historic significance and will not be materially impaired by the proposed project.

For these reasons, the significance and integrity of the Wilshire Medical Building will remain intact and the building will retain its eligibility for listing in the National Register of Historic Places and the California Register of Historic Places.

The MND document was prepared in accordance with the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) to determine if the project would result in a significant impact on the environment. Staff from the Los Angeles Department of City Planning has reviewed the MND and finds that it was prepared in accordance with the City of Los Angeles CEQA Thresholds Guide and other applicable City requirements. As such, the MND is adequate for CEQA clearance.

On the basis of the whole of the record before the lead agency including any comments received, the lead agency finds that, with imposition of the mitigation measures described in the MND, there is no substantial evidence that the proposed project will have a significant effect on the environment. The attached Mitigated Negative Declaration reflects the lead agency's independent judgment and analysis. The records upon which this decision is based are with the Environmental Review Section of the Planning Department in Room 750, 200 North Spring Street.

PUBLIC HEARING AND COMMUNICATIONS

A public hearing with the Hearing Officer was conducted on February 15, 2017, at 10:00 a.m., at Los Angeles City Hall, Room 1020, located at 200 N. Spring Street, Los Angeles, CA 90012.

1. Attendees

The hearing was attended by approximately 25 people, including the applicant and the applicant's representatives.

2. Procedure –

The Deputy Advisory Agency began the meeting and stated that the public hearing would be a joint hearing to consider Vesting Tentative Tract Map No. 74297 as well as a public hearing for CPC-2016-3142-GPA-DB-VCU-CUB-SPR. The Department of City Planning provided a brief presentation of the project wherein which it was stated that Planning recommended approval of the tract map. The meeting was then opened to public testimony.

3. Testimony - Oral

- a. David Nahai, a representative of the applicant's team, introduced the project and provided a brief description of the project. He provided an overview of the intended benefits of project and stated that it would create over 1,000 construction jobs and 200 permanent jobs. Mr. Nahai introduced the project applicant, Dr. Jayasinghe and provided a brief history his immigration to the United States, his involvement in the community, and his work as a doctor in the local community.
- b. Francis Park, the applicant's representative, presented the project and provided an overview of the requested entitlements and completed environmental review, a mitigated negative declaration. He stated that the project was seeking a minimal number of requests and that it did not include a zone change. Mr. Park summarized the amount of community outreach that had been completed thus far, including doorto-door canvassing and meetings with the tenants of the site's existing office building. Mr. Park ended by introducing the remaining members of the applicant team who were in attendance.
- c. Chris Pak, the applicant's architect, made a PowerPoint presentation wherein which he described the overall intended vision for the project. He provided a context for the project and reviewed specific details pertaining to uses, size, and unit counts. Mr. Park described pedestrian and vehicular circulation, landscaping, described the intended use of the multi-cultural center, and reviewed the inspiration behind the architecture.
- d. Dr. Walter Jayasinghe, the project applicant, described his owned personal history of how he initially arrived to the United States in 1962 and eventually established his practice in the Westlake neighborhood. He described his longstanding commitment to the community.
- e. Twelve (12) members of the public spoke in support of the project. These individuals cited physical and economic improvements to the specific site and to the surrounding neighborhood that the project would bring. Individuals complimented the project's design, the benefit that the multi-cultural and performing arts center would bring, and

stated their general support for the project applicant. The following are the names of the individuals who spoke in support:

- i. Michael J. Bareja, Retired employee of City of Los Angeles
- ii. Dr. Lauren G. Bryant, Friend
- iii. Shomari Davis, IBEW Local 11
- iv. Chris Hannan, LA/OC Building and Construction Trades Council, AFL-CIO
- v. Carlos Ibarra, Law Offices of Andrew Chin / Honey Tree Services
- vi. Sang Joon Lee, Korean Air
- vii. Lesly Munoz, Family Health Care Partners
- viii. Prasanna Silva, LA Medical Center
- ix. Gus Torres, UA Local 250
- x. Kirby Van Amburgh, Kheir Center
- xi. Alexandra Weyman, Unite Here Local 11
- xii. Keshini Wijegoonaratna, Friend / Sri Lanka Community
- Six (6) members of the community spoke in opposition to the project. Comments made include that the project should provide 11% of the total units, rather than the base, reserved for very-low income households; that the project should be held subject to Measure JJJ; that the height of the building is too tall for the area; that the renovations that have been done to the existing building do not adhere to the Secretary of Interior Standards; and that tenants of the site's existing building were encourage not to attend the project's public hearing. Other comments stated that parking is a large issue in the area because many existing buildings did not have any on-site parking. An additional comment concerned the project's proposed southerly setback and questioned whether their proposal was permitted by the Municipal Code. The following are the names of the individuals who spoke in opposition:
 - i. Darling Aparicio, Salvadorean Legal Advisors
 - ii. Daniel Falcon, Jr., McCormack, Baron, Salazar
 - iii. Janet Favele, National Day Laborer Organizing Network
 - iv. Chuck Hendrickson, ICC
 - v. Claudia Medina, Eviction Defense Network
 - vi. Evelyn G. Zneimer, Law Office of Evelyn G. Zneimer
- g. Three (3) individuals provided general comments on the project and did not state whether they were in support or opposition.
- h. Following public comment, Francis Park, responded to comments stating the following:
 - i. All project setbacks have been checked by the Los Angeles Department of Building and Safety and the Department of City Planning and are compliant.
 - ii. Business arrangements with tenants of the site's existing office building will be upheld.
 - iii. The historic building will be preserved and will be consistent with the Secretary of Interior Standards. A report has been completed and reviewed by the City's Office of Historic Resources.
 - iv. The required set-aside of 11% for very-low income households is on the project's base density, not residential unit total.
 - v. The applicant team will look again at the parking podium to see if any design changes can be made to address the concerns of the southerly neighbors.
- i. Deliberation -

The public hearing was then closed and the Advisory Agency opened the discussion

to subdivision committee members present. The Bureau of Engineering stated that he had no opposition to the project. At the request of applicant to allow for a proposed observation deck on the project's cultural center, he stated that he had no opposition to the request and provided staff with an amended condition that allowed "an airspace area measured 103-feet and variable height above finished sidewalk grade and with the width of not more than 30% from the existing property line be permitted to be merged with the remainder of the tract map pursuant to Section 66499.20-1/2 of the State Government Code." He further stated that the Bureau of Engineering had no opposition to the project's proposal to merge (vacate) an existing public sewer and storm drain easements within the final map of VTT-74297.

No other members of the subdivision committee had any comments. At this point the Deputy Advisory Agency addressed the concern about the rear setback of the project. He stated that the project had been reviewed by the Department of Building and Safety and Planning and that the proposed minimal setback was permitted. He further stated that the project pre-dated Measure JJJ and so the manner in which the affordable housing set-asides were calculated are correct. Following this, the Deputy Advisory Agency stated that he would approve of the map and asked that interested parties sign in to receive further notification of when the project would be considered by the City Planning Commission.

- 4. Testimony Written. A total of 28 public comment letters have been received on the project.
 - a. The Los Angeles County Metropolitan Transportation Authority (Metro) submitted a letter regarding the project, wherein which they stated they strongly support development located near transit but that concerns related to the project's proximity to the subway tunnel should be addressed. Concerns are related to noise and vibration, as they can potential impact Metro's service system. They provided language that would safeguard the integrity of their tunnel and bus line along Wilshire Boulevard, particularly during construction. Their letter additionally provided suggestions for ways in which the project could be further integrated within transit.
 - *Staff has incorporated applicable conditions into the project's recommendation report for the land use entitlements.
 - b. A total of 28 public comment letters have been received on the project. The following individuals/businesses provided letters stating their support for the project, stating that the project would provide much needed economic development, local job creation; community and performing arts center with services for the local immigrant community; and new housing.
 - i. Veronica Alvarado, Manager of International Mall at 1819 W. 6th Street
 - ii. Annex Liquor at 1607 W. 6th Street
 - iii. Avel Antonio, Manager at Plaza Del Centro at 1801 W. 8th Street
 - iv. Maribel Barrientos, Manager or Maya Restaurant at 1811 W. 6th Street
 - v. Dr. Jack Bayramyan of Kids and Family Dental Place
 - vi. Juanita's Beauty Salon at 1625 W. 6th Street
 - vii. Botanica Juliana at 1608 W. 6th Street
 - viii. Chino's Carniceria at 1621 W. 6th Street
 - ix. Antonio Enriquel, Manager of Tropical Plaza Mall at 1717 W. 6th Street

- x. Moises Giron, Manager of Enrique's Bike Shop at 1916 W. 7th Street
- xi. K.J. Laessig, Executive Director of San Miguel Foundation LA at 122 E. Washington Blvd.
- xii. Noemi Lujan Perez, of Ecodiversity at 531 Main Street, #521, El Segundo, CA
- xiii. Pascuala Maldonado, Manager at Transporte Franxisquense: Chivarrentense Express at 535 ½ S. Union Drive
- xiv. Gerica Medeina, Manager of the Alvarado Beauty Salon at 2006 W. 6th Street #C
- xv. Ivan Mesa, Manager of Todo Deportes y Mas at 2126 W. 7th Street
- xvi. Fany Monge-Conislla, President of Peru Village LA
- xvii. Alberto Murillo, Manager of La Nueva Estrella at 1900 W. 7th Street
- xviii. Biviano Oxlai, Managera at B.O. Printing at 1816 W. 6th Street
- xix. Jose Reyes of Variedades Jose y Karla At 2121 W. 8th Street
- xx. Felix Saloj, Manager of Atitlan Express at 1624 W. 6th Street
- xxi. Sarin, Manager of USA Donuts & Croissants at 1841 W. 6th Street
- xxii. Ronald Trinidad, Manager of Trinicentro Professional Services at 1602 W. 6th Street
- xxiii. Michael Barela, a retired Sergeant of Police for the City of Los Angeles, stated that he was previously an Officer-In-Charge (OIC) of the Rampart Community Relations Office (CRO). He stated that he met the applicant, Dr. J, as a local community and business leader and that he's known him to be extremely committed to the community in the capacity of reducing crime and serving the interests of the people in the area.
- xxiv. Daniel Falcon, Vice President of McCormack Baron Salazar, submitted a letter citing the following concerns:
 - a) The rear, southerly setback is not meeting the minimum code requirements and should be increased.
 - b) The project will negatively impact the residents of his building which is located to the immediate south of the project.
 - c) Further design review should be required.
 - d) The project should be designed to have trash and loading dock function have an on-site turn area.
 - e) The public sewer line in place in the alley proposed for vacation should be maintained.
 - xxv. Margaret Godinez, Superintendent of Soledad Enrichment Action Charter School at 222 N. Virgil Avenue provided her support for the project. She stated that, in particular, the proposed community and performing arts center and its plaza along Wilshire Boulevard will provide a much-needed public space for groups and organizations to gather and meet in the neighborhood.
- xxvi. Todd Goedall, Vice President of Business Development at Good Samaritan Hospital provide strong support for the project. He stated that in addition to the added economic growth the project would bring, the proposed hotel would be especially beneficial to the community. He stated that a new hotel would benefit and encourage visitors to the area, including family members visiting Good Samaritan Hospital.

xxvii. Gilbert R. Vasquez and Moises Cisneros, of the Los Angeles Latino Chamber of Commerce, submitted a letter in support. They stated that the project would have a positive impact on the economic development in the area and stated that they believe the proposed project "will mark the beginning of an exciting new chapter for Westlake/MacArthur Park and its small businesses." Their letter went on to state that the project is expected to create more than 1,200 full-time and part-time construction jobs, and produce \$358 million in economic input. The letter also stated that during the next 20 years, the project will generate \$83.7 million for the City's general fund and provide 239 full-time and part-time jobs. Finally, the letter described how the proposed hotel and multi-cultural and performing arts center would bring more tourism and visitors to the area, thereby benefitting the local Latino economy.

DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT by and between THE CITY OF LOS ANGELES

and

THE WALTER AND AESHEA JAYASINGHE FAMILY TRUST

dated as of

DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REC	ITALS .		Page 1
		NT	
7101			
1.	DEFI	NITIONS	2
	1.1	"Agreement"	2
	1.2	"Applicable Rules"	
	1.3	"Assignment Agreement"	2
	1.4	"CEQA"	2
	1.5	"City"	2
	1.6	"City Agency"	2
	1.7	"City Attorney"	2
	1.8	"City Council"	2
	1.9	"Days"	2
	1.10	"Developer"	2
	1.11	"Development Agreement Act"	2
	1.12	"Discretionary Action"	2
	1.13	"Effective Date"	
	1.14	"General Plan"	3
	1.15	"Ministerial Permits and Approvals"	3
	1.16	"Mitigation Measures"	3
	1.17	"Parties"	3
	1.18	"Party"	3
	1.19	"Planning Commission"	3
	1.20	"Planning Director"	3
	1.21	"Processing Fees"	3
	1.22	"Project"	
	1.23	"Project Approvals"	4
	1.24	"Property"	4
	1.25	"Property Owner"	4
	1.26	"Reserved Powers"	4
	1.27	"Term"	5
	1.28	"Transferee"	5
	1.29	"Vesting Tentative Tract Map	5
2.	RECI	TALS OF PREMISES, PURPOSE AND INTENT	5
	2.1	State Enabling Statute	
	2.2	City Procedures and Actions	5
		2.2.1 City Planning Commission Action	5
		2.2.2 City Council Action	5
	2.3	Purpose of this Agreement	
		2.3.1 Public Benefits	6

		2.3.2 Developer Objectives	8			
		2.3.3 Mutual Objectives	8			
	2.4	Applicability of the Agreement	9			
3.	AGR	EEMENT AND ASSURANCES	9			
	3.1	Agreement and Assurance on the Part of Developer	9			
		3.1.1 Project Development	9			
		3.1.2 Timing of Development				
	3.2	Agreement and Assurances on the Part of the City	10			
		3.2.1 Entitlement to Develop	10			
		3.2.2 Consistency in Applicable Rules	10			
		3.2.3 Changes in Applicable Rules				
		3.2.3.1 Non-application of Changes in Applicable Rules				
		3.2.3.2 Changes in Building and Fire Codes				
		3.2.3.3 Changes Mandated by Federal or State Law				
		3.2.4 Subsequent Development Review				
		3.2.5 Administrative Changes and Modifications				
		3.2.6 Effective Development Standards				
		3.2.7 Interim Use				
		3.2.8 Moratoria or Interim Control Ordinances				
		3.2.9 Time Period of Vesting Tentative Tract Map and Project Approvals				
		3.2.10 Processing Fees				
		3.2.11 Timeframes and Staffing for Processing and Review				
		3.2.12 Other Governmental Approvals	13			
4.	ANN	ANNUAL REVIEW				
	4.1	Annual Review	13			
	4.2	Pre-Determination Procedure				
		4.2.1 Special Review	13			
	4.3	Planning Director's Determination	13			
	4.4	Appeal By Developer	14			
	4.5	Period to Cure Non-Compliance	14			
	4.6	Failure to Cure Non-Compliance Procedure	14			
	4.7	Termination or Modification of Agreement				
	4.8	Reimbursement of Costs				
	4.9	City's Rights and Remedies Against Developer	15			
5.	DEF.	DEFAULT PROVISIONS				
	5.1	Default by Developer	15			
		5.1.1 Default				
		5.1.2 Notice of Default				
		5.1.3 Failure to Cure Default Procedures				
		5.1.4 Termination or Modification of Agreement	16			
	5.2	Default by the City				
		5.2.1 Default	16			

		5.2.2 Notice of Default	
	5.3	No Monetary Damages	16
6.	MOR	TGAGEE RIGHTS	17
	6.1	Encumbrances on the Property	17
	6.2	Mortgagee Protection	
	6.3	Mortgagee Not Obligated	
	6.4	Request for Notice to Mortgage	
	6.5	Mortgagee's Time to Cure	
	6.6	Disaffirmation	
7.	GENI	ERAL PROVISIONS	18
	7.1	Effective Date	18
	7.2	Term	18
	7.3	Appeals to City Council	
	7.4	Enforced Delay; Extension of Time of Performance	
	7.5	Dispute Resolution	
		7.5.1 Dispute Resolution Proceedings	
		7.5.2 Arbitration	
		7.5.2.1 Arbitration Procedures	
		7.5.3 Extension of Term	
		7.5.4 Legal Action	
		7.5.5 Applicable Law	
	7.6	Amendments	
	7.7	Assignment	
		7.7.1 Conditions of Assignment	
		7.7.1.1 Written Notice of Assignment Required	
		7.7.1.2 Automatic Assumption of Obligations	
		7.7.2 Liability Upon Assignment	
		7.7.3 Release of Property Owner	
		7.7.4 Release of Property Transferee	
	7.8	Covenants	
	7.9	Cooperation and Implementation	
		7.9.1 Processing	
		7.9.2 Other Governmental Permits	
		7.9.3 Cooperation in the Event of Legal Challenge	
		7.9.4 Relationship of the Parties	
		7.9.5 Operating Memoranda	
		7.9.6 Certificate of Performance	
	7.10	Indemnification	
		7.10.1 Obligation to Defend, Indemnify, and Hold Harmless	23
		7.10.2 Defending The Project Approvals	
		7.10.3 Breach of Obligations	
		7.10.4 Waiver of Right to Challenge	
	7.11	Notices	
	7.12	Recordation	

7.13	Constructive Notice and Acceptance	25
7.14	Successors and Assignees	25
7.15	Severability	
7.16	Time of the Essence	
7.17	Waiver	25
7.18	No Third Party Beneficiaries	25
7.19	Entire Agreement	
7.20	Legal Advice; Neutral Interpretation; Headings, Table of Contents, and	
	Index	25
7.21	Duplicate Originals	25
	· I · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT

This Development Agreement ("Agreement") is executed this _____ day of _____, 2018 by and between the CITY OF LOS ANGELES, a municipal corporation ("City"), and The Walter and Aeshea Jayasinghe Family Trust ("Developer"), pursuant to California Government Code Section 65864 et seq., and the implementing procedures of the City, with respect to the following:

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the City and the Developer recognize that the further development of the subject property, as defined below, will create significant opportunities for economic growth in the City, the Southern California region and California generally;

WHEREAS, the Developer owns property in the City of Los Angeles located at 1900, 1908, 1914, 1920, 1926, 1928, 1930, 1932, and 1936 West Wilshire Boulevard, 657, 659, 661, 665, 667, 669, and 671 South Bonnie Brae Street, and 654, 658, 660, and 668 South Westlake Avenue (the "Property"). Developer intends to construct a mixed-use development consisting of a hotel, an apartment tower, and a multi-cultural and performing arts center;

WHEREAS, the Developer wishes to obtain reasonable assurances that the project as defined below may be developed in accordance with the Project Approvals, as defined below, and the terms of this Agreement;

WHEREAS, the Developer will implement public benefits above and beyond the necessary mitigation for the Project including benefits and other consideration as noted in Sections 2.3.1;

WHEREAS, this Agreement is necessary to assure the Developer that the Project will not be subjected to new rules, regulations, ordinances or policies unless otherwise allowed by this Agreement;

WHEREAS, by entering into this Agreement, the City is encouraging the development of the project as set forth in this Agreement in accordance with the goals and objectives of the City, while reserving to the City the legislative powers necessary to remain responsible and accountable to its residents;

WHEREAS, the Development Agreement is in the public interest and is consistent with the City's General Plan including the Westlake Community Plan;

WHEREAS, for the foregoing reasons, the Parties desire to enter into a development agreement for the Project pursuant to the Development Agreement Act, as defined below, and the City's charter powers upon the terms and conditions set forth herein.

AGREEMENT

NOW, THEREFORE, pursuant to the authority contained in the Development Agreement Act, as it applies to the City, and in consideration of the mutual promises and covenants herein contained and other valuable consideration the receipt and adequacy of which the Parties hereby acknowledge, the Parties agree as follows:

1. **DEFINITIONS**

For all purposes of this Agreement, except as otherwise expressly provided herein or unless the context of this Agreement otherwise requires, the following words and phrases shall be defined as set forth below:

- **1.1** "Agreement" means this Development Agreement.
- 1.2 "Applicable Rules" means the rules, regulations, fees, ordinances and official policies of the City in force as of the Effective Date of this Agreement governing the use and development of real property and which, among other matters, govern the permitted uses of land, the density or intensity of use, subdivision requirements, the maximum height and size of proposed buildings, parking requirements, setbacks, development standards, the provisions for reservation or dedication of land for public purposes, and the design, improvement and construction guidelines, standards and specifications applicable to the development of the Property. Notwithstanding the language of this Section or any other language in this Agreement, all specifications, standards and policies regarding the design and construction of buildings and development projects, if any, shall be those that are in effect at the time the project plans are being processed for approval and/or under construction.
- 1.3 "Assignment Agreement" means an agreement entered into by the Developer to transfer in whole or in part the rights and obligations of Developer under this Agreement to a third party transferee.
- **1.4** "CEQA" means the California Environmental Quality Act (Cal. Public Resources Code Sections 21000 et seq.) and the State CEQA Guidelines (Cal. Code of Regs., Title 14, Sections 15000 et seq.).
 - 1.5 "City" means the City of Los Angeles, a charter city and municipal corporation.
- 1.6 "City Agency" means each and every agency, department, board, commission, authority, employee, and/or official acting under the authority of the City, including, without limitation, the City Council and the Planning Commission.
 - **1.7** "City Attorney" means the legal counsel for the City.
- **1.8** "City Council" means the City Council of the City and the legislative body of the City pursuant to Section 65867 of the California Government Code (Development Agreement Act).
 - **1.9 "Days"** means calendar days as opposed to working days.

- **1.10** "Developer" has the meaning as described in the opening paragraph of this Agreement.
- **1.11** "Development Agreement Act" means Article 2.5 of Chapter 4 of Division 1 of Title 7 (Sections 65864 through 65869.5) of the California Government Code.
- **1.12 "Discretionary Action"** means an action which requires the exercise of judgment, deliberation or a decision on the part of the City and/or any City Agency, in the process of approving or disapproving a particular activity, as distinguished from Ministerial Permits and Approvals and any other activity which merely requires the City and/or any City Agency to determine whether there has been compliance with statutes, ordinances or regulations.
 - **1.13 "Effective Date"** has the meaning set forth in Section 7.1 below.
 - **1.14** "General Plan" means the General Plan of the City.
- 1.15 "Ministerial Permits and Approvals" means the permits, approvals, plans, inspections, certificates, documents, licenses, and all other actions required to be taken by the City in order for Developer to implement, develop and construct the Project and the Mitigation Measures, including without limitation, building permits, foundation permits, public works permits, grading permits, stockpile permits, encroachment permits, and other similar permits and approvals which are required by the Los Angeles Municipal Code and project plans and other actions required by the Project Approvals to implement the Project and the Mitigation Measures. Ministerial Permits and Approvals shall not include any Discretionary Actions.
- **1.16 "Mitigation Measures"** means the mitigation measures described in the Mitigated Negative Declaration, ENV-2016-3144-MND (the "MND") prepared by the City in accordance with the requirements of CEQA.
 - **1.17** "Parties" means collectively the Developer and the City.
 - **1.18** "Party" means any one of the Developer or the City.
- **1.19 "Planning Commission"** means the City Planning Commission and the planning agency of the City pursuant to Section 65867 of the California Government Code (Development Agreement Act).
 - **1.20 "Planning Director"** means the Director of City Planning for the City.
- 1.21 "Processing Fees" means all processing fees and charges required by the City or any City Agency including, but not limited to, fees for land use applications, project permits, building applications, building permits, grading permits, encroachment permits, tract or parcel maps, lot line adjustments, air right lots, street vacations and certificates of occupancy which are necessary to accomplish the intent and purpose of this Agreement. Expressly exempted from Processing Fees are all linkage fees or exactions which may be imposed by the City on development projects pursuant to laws enacted after the Effective Date of this Agreement, except as specifically provided for in this Agreement. The amount of the Processing Fees to be applied in connection with the development of the Project shall be the amount which is in effect on a

City-wide basis at the time an application for the City action is made, unless an alternative amount is established by the City in a subsequent agreement. The amount of the Processing Fees to be applied in connection with the development of the Project shall be the amount which is in effect on a City-wide basis at the time an application for the City action is made, unless an alternative amount is established by the City in a subsequent agreement.

- **1.22 "Project"** means the mixed-use development on the Property consisting of the conversion and rehabilitation of an existing 14-story medical office building into new 220-room hotel; the construction of a new 5-story, approximately 70,000 square-foot, multi-cultural and performing arts center; and the construction of a new 41-story apartment tower containing 478 dwelling units. The Project will provide up to a total of 933 parking spaces.
- 1.23 "Project Approvals" means those Discretionary Actions authorizing the Project which have been approved by the City on or before the Effective Date (irrespective of their respective effective dates) including, but not limited, to: (1) a Vesting Tentative Tract map; (2) General Plan Amendment to redesignate the parcels located at 665-671 S. Bonnie Brae Street from Community Commercial to Regional Center Commercial and to remove Footnote No. 2 to allow Height District 4 on the portion of the property zoned C2-4; (3) a Vesting Conditional Use to permit a hotel within 500 feet of an R Zone; (4) a Conditional Use to allow on- and off-site sales of a full line of alcohol; (5) 35% Density Bonus and two on-menu incentives (35% increase in floor area and averaging of floor area, density, open space, and parking over the project site); and, (6) Site Plan Review.
- **1.24** "Property" has the meaning in the recitals above and as fully described in the legal description attached as Exhibit "A."
- **1.25 "Property Owner"** has the meaning as described in the opening paragraph of the Agreement.
- "Reserved Powers" means the rights and authority excepted from this Agreement's restrictions on the City's police powers and which are instead reserved to the City. The Reserved Powers include the powers to enact regulations or take future Discretionary Actions after the Effective Date of this Agreement that may be in conflict with the Applicable Rules and Project Approvals, but: (1) are necessary to protect the public health and safety, and are generally applicable on a City-wide basis (except in the event of natural disasters as found by the City Council such as floods, earthquakes and similar acts of God); (2) are amendments to the Los Angeles Building or Fire Codes regarding the construction, engineering and design standards for private and public improvements and which are (a) necessary to the health and safety of the residents of the City, and (b) are generally applicable on a Citywide basis (except in the event of natural disasters as found by the Mayor or City Council such as floods, earthquakes, and similar acts); (3) are necessary to comply with state or federal laws and regulations (whether enacted previous or subsequent to the Effective Date of this Agreement) as provided in Section 3.2.3.3; or (4) constitute Processing Fees and charges imposed or required by the City to cover its actual costs in processing applications, permit requests and approvals of the Project or in monitoring compliance with permits issued or approvals granted for the performance of any conditions imposed on the Project, unless otherwise waived by the City.

- **1.27** "**Term**" means the period of time for which this Agreement shall be effective in accordance with Section 7.2 hereof.
- **1.28** "Transferee" means a third party that has entered into an Assignment Agreement with Developer.
- 1.29 "Vesting Tentative Tract Map" means Vesting Tentative Tract Map No. 74297 approved by the City on and which became final on March 13, 2017.

2. RECITALS OF PREMISES, PURPOSE AND INTENT

2.1 State Enabling Statute. To strengthen the public planning process, encourage private participation in comprehensive planning and reduce the economic risk of development, the Legislature of the State of California adopted the Development Agreement Act which authorizes any city to enter into binding development agreements establishing certain development rights in real property with persons having legal or equitable interests in such property. Section 65864 of the Development Agreement Act expressly provides as follows:

"The Legislature finds and declares that:

- "(a) The lack of certainty in the approval of development projects can result in a waste of resources, escalate the cost of housing and other development to the consumer, and discourage investment in and a commitment to comprehensive planning which would make maximum efficient utilization of resources at the least economic cost to the public.
- (b) Assurance to the applicant for a development project that upon approval of the project, the applicant may proceed with the project in accordance with existing policies, rules and regulations, and subject to conditions of approval will strengthen the public planning process, encourage private participation in comprehensive planning, and reduce the economic cost of development."

Notwithstanding the foregoing, to ensure that the City remains responsive and accountable to its residents while pursuing the benefits of development agreements contemplated by the Legislature, the City: (1) accepts restraints on its police powers contained in development agreements only to the extent and for the duration required to achieve the mutual objectives of the parties; and (2) to offset such restraints, seeks public benefits which go beyond those obtained by traditional City controls and conditions imposed on development project applications.

2.2 City Procedures and Actions.

2.2.1 City Planning Commission Action. The City Planning Commission held a duly noticed public hearing and recommended approval of this Agreement on October 12, 2017.

2.2.2 City Council Action. The City Council on _______, after conducting a duly-noticed public hearing, adopted Ordinance No. _______, to become effective on the thirty-first day after its publication, or forty-first day after its posting, found that its provisions are consistent with the City's General Plan and the Los Angeles Municipal Code, and authorized the execution of this Agreement.

2.3 Purpose of this Agreement.

- **2.3.1 Public Benefits**. This Agreement provides assurances that the Public Benefits identified below will be achieved and developed in accordance with the Applicable Rules and Project Approvals and with the terms of this Agreement and subject to the City's Reserved Powers. The Project will provide the following Public Benefits to the City as consideration for this Agreement:
- Income Housing. As of the Effective Date of the Agreement, the Developer shall be obligated to pay \$2,000,000 to New Economics for Women, a nonprofit agency that manages and operates La Posada at 375 Columbia Avenue, a single-room occupancy transitional affordable housing development of 60 units serving extremely low income (40% AMI) single mothers with children and single women, pursuant to the following schedule: (1) \$250,000 within 90 days of the Effective Date of the Agreement ("First Payment Date"); (2) \$250,000 within six months of the First Payment Date; and (3) then thereafter, \$250,000 within each successive six-month period until the cumulative payments total \$2,000,000. Evidence demonstrating compliance shall be in the form of a copy of the check, wire transfer, or other instrument and a letter of acknowledgement from New Economics for Women, confirming receipt and deposit of funds.
- (b) <u>Council District 1 Public Benefit Trust Fund.</u> Prior to the issuance of the first building permit for the Project, the Developer shall deposit a payment of \$450,000 to the Council District 1 Public Benefit Trust Fund No. 889, intended to provide the following services in the vicinity of the Project: (1) provide emergency rental assistance and provide tenant's rights support; (2) establish a local business revolving loan program; (3) provide training programs for local youth; (4) job training for residents in project vicinity; (5) expand educational opportunities and literacy for community residents, including but not limited to, English learning, immigration/citizenship, parenting, computer/technology, robotics/coding, SAT/ACT preparatory classes, and after-school programs; (6) assist with sick child day care services; and (7) wireless internet access. Evidence demonstrating compliance shall be in the form of a copy of the check, wire transfer, or other similar instrument and a letter of acknowledgement from Council District 1, confirming receipt and deposit of funds into the specified fund.
- (c) <u>MacArthur Park Cameras Program</u>. Prior to the issuance of the first building permit for the Project, the Developer shall submit a payment of \$20,000 to LAPD's Rampart Division (Account 3040, Contractual Services) towards the purchase of surveillance equipment at MacArthur Park and within a two-block radius of MacArthur Park. Evidence demonstrating compliance shall be in the form of a copy of the check, wire transfer, or other similar instrument and a letter of acknowledgement from LAPD's Rampart Division, confirming receipt of funds and proof of purchase of the surveillance equipment.

- Eund. Prior to the issuance of a building permit for the hotel component of the Project, the Developer shall make a contribution of \$30,000 to Unite Here Local 11 for their Hospitality Training and Education Fund Program. This obligation is separate from the job training to be provided in Section 2.3.1.b(3) and 2.3.1.b(4) above. Evidence demonstrating compliance shall be in the form of a copy of the check, wire transfer, or other similar instrument and a letter of acknowledgement from the Unite Here Local 11, confirming receipt and deposit of funds, and evidence of schedule of training program.
- (e) <u>Multi-Cultural Center Use</u>. The Project's on-site Multi-Cultural Center shall be made available for use by the surrounding community. Charges for the use of the Center described below shall only include costs incurred by that usage (including cleaning deposit, security coverage, and other incidentals). The space shall be utilized as follows: (1) Six evenings per year in the Community Room; (2) Six evenings per year in each of two classroom spaces; (3) Six evenings per year in the Art Gallery; (4) Six evenings per year on the Roof/Observation Deck; and, (5) Six evenings per year on the Ground Level Plaza. As part of the Developer's Annual Reporting obligations, the Developer shall submit evidence demonstrating the marketing and rental of the aforementioned facilities, including costs incurred by the surrounding community.
- (f) <u>Neighborhood Programming</u>. The Multi-Cultural Center shall establish and operate a neighborhood engagement program providing no fewer than two programs per year, in consultation with the office Council District No. 1, to include health fairs, job fairs, art/cultural fairs, musical concerts and/or other neighborhood enrichment programs. As part of the Developer's Annual Reporting obligations, the Developer shall submit evidence demonstrating the marketing, and photographic evidence, of the aforementioned activities.
 - (g) Project Labor/Neutrality Agreement/Local Hire.
 - I. Prior to the issuance of the first building permit for the Project, the Developer shall enter into a Project Labor Agreement with the Los Angeles/Orange Counties Building and Construction Trades Council.
 - II. Prior to the issuance of the Certificate of Occupancy for the hotel component of the Project, the Developer shall enter into a Hotel Union Neutrality Agreement.
 - III. Prior to the issuance of the first building permit for the project, the Developer shall establish a Local Hire Program prioritizing 30% of construction/operational jobs within the following tiers:
 - Tier 1 Workers within the boundaries of Council District 1 and/or students within 5 miles of the project;
 - Tier 2 Workers within 5 miles of the Project site;
 - Tier 3 Workers within the City of Los Angeles; and,

Tier 4 – Workers within the County of Los Angeles.

- (h) On-Site Affordable Housing. The Project shall provide a minimum of 10 dwelling units within the Project to be reserved for Workforce Housing (defined as families earning 150 percent of area median income and adjusted for household size) as determined annually by the City's Housing and Community Investment Department ("HCIDLA").
 - 1. Prior to the issuance of a building permit for the residential portion of the project, the Developer shall record a covenant and agreement with HCIDLA restricting the rental housing units to Workforce Housing for a period of 55 years (the "HCIDLA Covenant").
 - 2. <u>HCIDLA Covenant</u>. The HCIDLA Covenant shall conform to the terms and conditions of HCIDLA's "Rental or Purchase Agreement Running with the Land, City of Los Angeles," as may be amended by HCIDLA.
 - 3. <u>Covenant Preparation, Covenant Recordation, Annual Monitoring</u>. The Developer shall be responsible for the payment to HCIDLA of all applicable fees associated with the Covenant Preparation (\$5,770), Covenant Recordation (\$43.00), and Annual Monitoring (\$173.00) per restricted unit, as me be updated by HCIDLA.
- (i) <u>Signage</u>. The Project shall be prohibited from installing any billboards on the Project site.
- 2.3.2 Developer Objectives. In accordance with the legislative findings set forth in the Development Agreement Act, and with full recognition of the City's policy of judicious restraints on its police powers, the Developer wishes to obtain reasonable assurances that the Project may be developed in accordance with the Applicable Rules and Project Approvals and with the terms of this Agreement and subject to the City's Reserved Powers. In the absence of this Agreement, Developer would have no assurance that it can complete the Project for the uses and to the density and intensity of development set forth in this Agreement and the Project Approvals. This Agreement, therefore, is necessary to assure Developer that the Project will not be (1) reduced or otherwise modified in density, intensity or use from what is set forth in the Project Approvals; (2) subjected to new rules, regulations, ordinances or official policies or plans which are not adopted or approved pursuant to the City's Reserved Powers; or (3) subjected to delays for reasons other than Citywide health and safety enactments related to critical situations such as, but not limited to, the lack of water availability or sewer or landfill capacity.
- **2.3.3 Mutual Objectives.** Development of the Project in accordance with this Development Agreement will provide for the orderly development of the Property in accordance with the objectives set forth in the General Plan. Moreover, a development agreement for the Project will eliminate uncertainty in planning for and securing orderly development of the

Property, assure installation of necessary improvements, assure attainment of maximum efficient resource utilization within the City at the least economic cost to its citizens and otherwise achieve the goals and purposes for which the Development Agreement Act was enacted. The Parties believe that such orderly development of the Project will provide Public Benefits, as described in Section 2.3.1, to the City through the imposition of development standards and requirements under this Agreement, including without limitation: increased tax revenues, installation of on-site and off-site improvements, creation and retention of jobs, and development of an aesthetically attractive Project. Additionally, although development of the Project in accordance with this Agreement will restrain the City's land use or other relevant police powers, this Agreement provides the City with sufficient reserved powers during the Term hereof to remain responsible and accountable to its residents. In exchange for these and other benefits to City, the Developer will receive assurance that the Project may be developed during the Term of this Agreement in accordance with the Applicable Rules, Project Approvals and Reserved Powers, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

2.4 Applicability of the Agreement. This Agreement does not: (1) grant height, density or intensity in excess of that otherwise established in the Applicable Rules and Project Approvals; (2) eliminate future Discretionary Actions relating to the Project if applications requiring such Discretionary Action are initiated and submitted by the owner of the Property after the Effective Date of this Agreement; (3) guarantee that Developer will receive any profits from the Project; (4) prohibit the Project's participation in any benefit assessment district that is generally applicable to surrounding properties; (5) amend the City's General Plan, or (6) amend the City of Los Angeles Zoning Ordinance. This Agreement has a fixed Term. Furthermore, in any subsequent actions applicable to the Property, the City may apply such new rules, regulations and official policies as are contained in its Reserved Powers.

3. AGREEMENT AND ASSURANCES

- **3.1** Agreement and Assurance on the Part of Developer. In consideration for the City entering into this Agreement, and as an inducement for the City to obligate itself to carry out the covenants and conditions set forth in this Agreement, and in order to effectuate the promises, purposes and intentions set forth in Section 2.3 of this Agreement, Developer hereby agrees as follows:
- **3.1.1 Project Development.** Developer agrees that it will use commercially reasonable efforts, in accordance with its own business judgment and taking into account market conditions and economic considerations, to undertake development of the Project in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement, including the Applicable Rules and the Project Approvals.
- **3.1.2 Timing of Development.** The parties acknowledge that Developer cannot at this time predict when or at what rate the Property would be developed. Such decisions depend upon numerous factors which are not all within the control of Developer, such as market orientation and demand, availability of financing, interest rates and competition. Developer may therefore construct the Project in either a single phase or multiple phases (lasting any duration of time) within the Term of this Agreement. Because the California Supreme Court held in *Pardee Construction Co. v. City of Camarillo*, 37 Cal. 3d 465 (1984), that the failure of the parties

therein to provide for the timing of development permitted a later adopted initiative restricting the timing of development and controlling the Parties' agreement, Developer and the City do hereby acknowledge that Developer has the right to develop the Project in an order and at a rate and times as Developer deems appropriate within the exercise of its sole and subjective business judgment. The City acknowledges that this right is consistent with the intent, purpose and understanding of the Parties to this Agreement.

- **3.2** Agreement and Assurances on the Part of the City. In consideration for Developer entering into this Agreement, and as an inducement for Developer to obligate itself to carry out the covenants and conditions set forth in this Agreement, and in order to effectuate the promises, purposes and intentions set forth in Section 2.3 of this Agreement, the City hereby agrees as follows:
- 3.2.1 Entitlement to Develop. Developer has the vested right to develop the Project subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Applicable Rules, Project Approvals and the Reserved Powers. Developer's vested rights under this Agreement shall include, without limitation, the right to remodel, renovate, rehabilitate, rebuild or replace the Project or any portion thereof in substantial conformance with the design as approved, throughout the applicable Term for any reason, including, without limitation, in the event of damage, destruction or obsolescence of the Project or any portion thereof, subject to the Applicable Rules, Project Approvals and Reserved Powers. To the extent that all or any portion of the Project is remodeled, renovated, rehabilitated, rebuilt or replaced, Developer may locate that portion of the Project at any other location of the Property, subject to the requirements of the Project Approvals, the Applicable Rules, and the Reserved Powers.
- **3.2.2** Consistency in Applicable Rules. Based upon all information made available to the City up to or concurrently with the execution of this Agreement, the City finds and certifies that no Applicable Rules prohibit, prevent or encumber the full completion and occupancy of the Project in accordance with the uses, intensities, densities, designs and heights, permitted demolition, and other development entitlements incorporated and agreed to herein and in the Project Approvals.

3.2.3 Changes in Applicable Rules.

3.2.3.1 Non-application of Changes in Applicable Rules. Any change in, or addition to, the Applicable Rules, including, without limitation, any change in any applicable general plan, zoning or building regulation, adopted or becoming effective after the Effective Date of this Agreement, including, without limitation, any such change by means of ordinance including but not limited to adoption of a specific plan or overlay zone, City Charter amendment, initiative, referendum, resolution, motion, policy, order or moratorium, initiated or instituted for any reason whatsoever and adopted by the City, the Mayor, City Council, Planning Commission, any City Agency, or any officer or employee thereof, or by the electorate, as the case may be, which would, absent this Agreement, otherwise be applicable to the Project and which would conflict in any way with the Applicable Rules, Project Approvals, or this Agreement, shall not be applied to the Project unless such changes represent an exercise of the City's Reserved Powers, or are otherwise agreed to in this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Developer may, in its sole discretion, give the City written notice of its election to

have any subsequent change in the Applicable Rules applied to some portion or all of the Property as it may own, in which case such subsequent changes in the Applicable Rules shall be deemed to be contained within the Applicable Rules insofar as that portion of the Property is concerned. In the event of any conflict or inconsistency between this Agreement and the Applicable Rules, the provisions of this Agreement shall control.

3.2.3.2 Changes in Building and Fire Codes. Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, development of the Project shall be subject to changes which may occur from time to time in the California Building Code and other uniform construction codes. In addition, development of the Project shall be subject to any changes occurring from time to time in the Los Angeles Municipal Code regarding the construction, engineering and design standards for both public and private improvements provided that these changes are (1) necessary to the health and safety of the residents of the City, and (2) are generally applicable on a Citywide basis (except in the event of natural disasters as found by the Mayor or City Council, such as floods, earthquakes and similar disasters).

3.2.3.3 Changes Mandated by Federal or State Law. This Agreement shall not preclude the application to the Project of changes in, or additions to, the Applicable Rules, including rules, regulations, ordinances and official policies, to the extent that such changes or additions are mandated to be applied to developments such as this Project by state or federal regulations, pursuant to the Reserved Powers. In the event state or federal laws or regulations prevent or preclude compliance with one or more provisions of this Agreement, such provisions shall be modified or suspended as may be necessary to comply with such state or federal laws or regulations.

3.2.4 Subsequent Development Review. The City shall not require Developer to obtain any approvals or permits for the development of the Project in accordance with this Agreement other than those permits or approvals which are required by the Reserved Powers and/or the Project Approvals. Any subsequent Discretionary Action initiated by Developer which substantially changes the entitlements allowed under the Project Approvals, shall be subject to rules, regulations, ordinances and official policies of the City then in effect. A substantial change to the entitlements allowed under the Project Approvals that would require subsequent Discretionary Action(s) include: (a) a net increase in the amount of Project square footage, building heights and/or expansion of building footprints, and/or (b) a reduction in the number of automobile parking spaces identified in the Project Approvals (collectively referred to as "Substantial Project Changes"). The parties agree that this Agreement does not modify, alter or change the City's obligations pursuant to CEQA and acknowledge that future Discretionary Actions may require additional environmental review pursuant to CEQA. In the event that additional environmental review is required by CEQA, the City agrees to utilize tiered environmental documents to the fullest extent permitted by law, as determined by the City, and as provided in California Public Resources Code Sections 21093 and 21094.

3.2.5 Administrative Changes and Modifications. The Project may demonstrate that refinements and changes are appropriate with respect to the details and performance of the Parties under this Agreement. The Parties desire to retain a certain degree of flexibility with respect to the details of the Project development and with respect to those items covered in general terms under this Agreement and Project Approvals. If and when the Parties

find that "Substantially Conforming Changes," as herein defined, are necessary or appropriate, they shall, unless otherwise required by law, effectuate such changes or adjustments through administrative modifications approved by the Parties. As used herein, "Substantially Conforming Changes" are changes, modifications or adjustments that are substantially consistent with the Project Approvals, and do not constitute Substantial Project Changes as defined in Section 3.2.4 of this Agreement.

- **3.2.6 Effective Development Standards.** The City agrees that it is bound to permit the uses, intensity of use and density on this Property which are permitted by this Agreement and the Project Approvals, insofar as this Agreement and the Project Approvals so provide or as otherwise set forth in the Applicable Rules or the Reserved Powers.
- 3.2.7 Interim Use. The City agrees that Developer may use the Property during the term of this Agreement for any use which is otherwise permitted by the applicable zoning regulations and the General Plan in effect at the time of the interim use and for a use which does not require a new or additional Discretionary Action from the City, except as expressly provided in this Development Agreement, or pursuant to any approvals, permits, other agreements between the City and Developer, or other entitlements previously granted and in effect as of the Effective Date. Developer shall seek the City's approval of any interim use requiring Discretionary Action.
- **3.2.8 Moratoria or Interim Control Ordinances.** In the event an ordinance, resolution, policy, or other measure is enacted, whether by action of the City, by initiative, or otherwise, which relates directly or indirectly to the Project or to the rate, amount, timing, sequencing, or phasing of the development or construction of the Project on all or any part of the Property, City agrees that such ordinance, resolution or other measure shall not apply to the Property or this Agreement, unless such changes: (1) are found by the City to be necessary to the public health and safety of the residents of the City, (2) are generally applicable on a Citywide basis except in the event of natural disasters as found by the Mayor or the City Council, such as floods, earthquakes and similar disasters and (3) are necessary to comply with state or federal laws and regulations (whether enacted previous or subsequent to the Effective Date of this Agreement) as provided in Section 3.2.3.3.
- 3.2.9 Time Period of Vesting Tentative Tract Map and Project Approvals. The City acknowledges that the construction of the Project may be subject to unavoidable delays due to factors outside the Developer's control. Pursuant to Government Code Sections 66452.6(a), and other applicable provision of the Subdivison Map Act, the City agrees that the duration of the Vesting Tentative Tract Map and any new tract map or subdivision approval which is consistent with the Project Approvals, shall automatically be extended for the Term of this Agreement. The City further agrees that the duration of the Project Approvals shall automatically be extended for the Term of this Agreement. The City further agrees that the duration of the Project Approvals shall automatically be extended for the Term of this Agreement.
- **3.2.10 Processing Fees.** Developer shall pay all Processing Fees for Ministerial Permits and Approvals in the amount in effect when such Ministerial Permit and Approvals are sought.

3.2.11 Timeframes and Staffing for Processing and Review. The City agrees that expeditious processing of Ministerial Permits and Approvals and Discretionary Actions, if any, and any other approvals or actions required for the Project are critical to the implementation of the Project. In recognition of the importance of timely processing and review of Ministerial Permits and Approvals, the City agrees to work with Developer to establish time frames for processing and reviewing such Ministerial Permits and Approvals and to comply with timeframes established in the Project Approvals. The City agrees to expedite all Ministerial Permits and Approvals and Discretionary Actions requested by Developer to the extent practicable, if any. Developer agrees to pay any applicable fee for expedited review and processing time.

3.2.12 Other Governmental Approvals. Developer may apply for such other permits and approvals as may be required for development of the Project in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement from other governmental or quasi-governmental agencies having jurisdiction over the Property. The City shall reasonably cooperate with Developer in its endeavors to obtain such permits and approvals. Each Party shall take all reasonable actions, and execute, with acknowledgment or affidavit, if required, any and all documents and writings that may be reasonably necessary or proper to achieve the purposes and objectives of this Agreement.

4. ANNUAL REVIEW

- 4.1 Annual Review. During the Term of this Agreement, the City shall review annually Developer's good faith compliance with this Agreement by Developer and/or any Transferee. This periodic review shall be limited in scope to good faith compliance with the provisions of this Agreement as provided in the Development Agreement Act and Property Owner, and/or any Transferee shall have the burden of demonstrating such good faith compliance relating solely to such parties' portion of the Property and any development located thereon. The Annual Review shall be in the form of an Annual Report prepared and submitted by the Planning Director. The Report shall include: the number, type and square footage of and the status of the Project; the total number of parking spaces developed; provisions for open space; status of activities relating to streetscape improvements; summary of performance of Property Owner's obligations.
- **4.2 Pre-Determination Procedure.** Submission by Developer, and/or Transferee, of evidence of compliance with this Agreement, in a form which the Planning Director may reasonably establish, shall be made in writing and transmitted to the Planning Director not later than thirty (30) days prior to the yearly anniversary of the Effective Date. If the public has comments regarding compliance, such comments must be submitted to the Planning Director at least thirty (30) days prior to the yearly anniversary of the Effective Date. All such public comments and final staff reports shall, upon receipt by the City, be made available as soon as possible to Developer and/or any Transferees.
- **4.2.1 Special Review**. The City may order a special review of compliance with this Agreement upon reasonable evidence of material non-compliance with the terms of this Agreement.

- **4.3 Planning Director's Determination.** On or before the yearly anniversary of the Effective Date of the Agreement, the Planning Director shall make a determination regarding whether or not Developer has complied in good faith with the provisions and conditions of this Agreement. This determination shall be made in writing with reasonable specificity, and a copy of the determination shall be provided to Developer or Transferee in the manner prescribed in Section 7.11.
- 4.4 Appeal by Developer. In the event the Planning Director makes a finding and determination of non-compliance, Developer, and/or any Transferee as the case may be, shall be entitled to appeal that determination to the Planning Commission within twenty five (25) days from the Planning Director's decision. After a public hearing on the appeal, the Planning Commission within twenty five (25) days shall make written findings and determinations, on the basis of substantial evidence, whether or not Developer, and/or any Transferee as the case may be, has complied in good faith with the provisions and conditions of this Agreement. A finding and determination of compliance by the Planning Commission shall be final and effective. Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed as modifying or abrogating the Los Angeles City Charter.
- 4.5 Period to Cure Non-Compliance. If, as a result of this Annual Review procedure, it is found and determined by the Planning Director or the Planning Commission on appeal, that Developer and/or any Transferee, as the case may be, has not complied in good faith with the provisions and conditions of this Agreement, the City, after denial of any appeal or, where no appeal is taken, after the expiration of the appeal period described in Section 4.4, shall submit to Developer, by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, a written notice of non-compliance in the manner prescribed in Section 7.11, stating with specificity those obligations of Developer which have not been performed. Upon receipt of the notice of noncompliance, Developer and/or any Transferee, as the case may be, shall promptly commence to cure the identified items of non-compliance at the earliest reasonable time after receipt of the notice of non-compliance and shall complete the cure of such items of non-compliance not later than sixty (60) days after receipt of the notice of non-compliance, or such longer period as is reasonably necessary to remedy such items of non-compliance, by mutual consent of the City and Developer provided that Developer shall continuously and diligently pursue the remedy at all times until the item of non-compliance is cured.
- 4.6 Failure to Cure Non-Compliance Procedure. If the Planning Director finds and determines that Developer or a Transferee has not cured an item of non-compliance pursuant to this Section, and that the City intends to terminate or modify this Agreement or those transferred or assigned rights and obligations, as the case may be, the Planning Director shall make a report to the Planning Commission. The Planning Director shall then set a date for a public hearing before the Planning Commission in accordance with the notice and hearing requirements of Government Code Sections 65867 and 65868. If after such public hearing, the Planning Commission finds and determines, on the basis of substantial evidence, that (i) Developer, or its Transferee has not cured a default pursuant to this Section, and (ii) that the City may terminate or modify this Agreement, or those transferred or assigned rights and obligations, as the case may be, the finding and determination shall be appealable to the City Council in accordance with Section 7.3 hereof. In the event of a finding and determination of compliance, there shall be no

appeal by any person or entity. Nothing in this Section or this Agreement shall be construed as modifying or abrogating the Los Angeles City Charter.

- **4.7 Termination or Modification of Agreement.** The City may terminate or modify this Agreement, or those transferred or assigned rights and obligations, as the case may be, after a finding or determination of noncompliance by the City Council or, where no appeal is taken, after the expiration of the appeal periods described in Section 7.3. There shall be no modifications of this Agreement unless the City Council acts pursuant to Government Code Sections 65867.5 and 65868, irrespective of whether an appeal is taken as provided in Section 7.3.
- **4.8 Reimbursement of Costs.** Developer shall reimburse the City for its actual costs, reasonably and necessarily incurred, to accomplish the required annual review.
- **4.9 City's Rights and Remedies Against Developer**. The City's rights in Section 4 of this Agreement relating to compliance with this Agreement by Developer shall be limited to only those rights and obligations assumed by Developer under this Agreement and as expressly set forth in the applicable Assignment Agreement authorized by Section 7.7 of this Agreement.

5. **DEFAULT PROVISIONS**

5.1 Default by Developer.

- 5.1.1 Default. In the event Developer or a Transferee of any portion of the Property fails to perform its obligations under this Agreement applicable to its portion of the Property as specified in the applicable Assignment Agreement, in a timely manner and in compliance pursuant to Section 4 of this Agreement, the City shall have all rights and remedies provided for in this Agreement, including without limitation, modifying or terminating this Agreement, shall relate exclusively to the defaulting Party and such defaulting Party's portion of the Property, provided that the City has first complied with all applicable notice and opportunity to cure provisions in Section 5.1.2 and given notice as provided in Section 7.11 hereof, and provided further that Developer may appeal such declaration in the manner provided in, and subject to all terms and provisions of, Sections 4.4 and 4.5. In no event shall a default by a Developer or a Transferee of any portion of the Property constitute a default by any non-defaulting Developer or a Transferee with respect to such non-defaulting parties' obligations hereunder nor affect such non-defaulting parties' rights hereunder, or respective portion of the Property.
- **5.1.2 Notice of Default.** The City through the Planning Director shall submit to Developer or Transferee, as applicable, by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, a written notice of default in the manner prescribed in Section 7.11, identifying with specificity those obligations of Developer or Transferee, as applicable, which have not been performed. Upon receipt of the notice of default, Developer or Transferee shall promptly commence to cure the identified default(s) at the earliest reasonable time after receipt of the notice of default and shall complete the cure of the default(s) not later than sixty (60) days after receipt of the notice of default, or a longer period as is reasonably necessary to remedy the default(s), provided that Developer or Transferee, as applicable, shall continuously and diligently

pursue the remedy at all times until the default(s) is cured. In the case of a dispute as to whether Developer has cured the default, the Parties shall submit the matter to dispute resolution pursuant to Section 7.5 of this Agreement.

- 5.1.3 Failure to Cure Default Procedures. If after the cure period has elapsed (Section 4.5), the Planning Director finds and determines that Developer, or its Transferees, successors, and/or assignees, as the case may be, remains in default and that the City intends to terminate or modify this Agreement, or those transferred or assigned rights and obligations, as the case may be, the Planning Director shall make a report to the Planning Commission and then set a public hearing before the Commission in accordance with the notice and hearing requirements of Government Code Sections 65867 and 65868. If after public hearing, the Planning Commission finds and determines, on the basis of substantial evidence, that Developer, or its Transferees, successors, and/or assigns, remains in default and that the City intends to terminate or modify this Agreement, or those transferred or assigned right and obligations, as the case may be, the Developer and its Transferees, successors, and/or assigns, shall be entitled to appeal that finding and determination to the City Council in accordance with Section 7.3. In the event of a finding and determination that all defaults are cured, there shall be no appeal by any person or entity. Nothing in this Section or this Agreement shall be construed as modifying or abrogating the Los Angeles City Charter.
- **5.1.4 Termination or Modification of Agreement**. The City may terminate or modify this Agreement, or those transferred or assigned rights and obligations, as the case may be, relating solely to the defaulting Developer or Transferee and such defaulting party's portion of the Property after such final determination of the City Council or, where no appeal is taken after the expiration of the appeal periods described in Section 7.3 relating to the defaulting party's rights and obligations. There shall be no termination or modification of this Agreement unless the City Council acts pursuant to Section 7.3.

5.2 Default by the City.

- **5.2.1 Default.** In the event the City defaults under the provisions of this Agreement, Developer and Transferee shall have all rights and remedies provided herein or by applicable law, which shall include compelling the specific performance of the City's obligations under this Agreement provided that Developer or Transferee, as the case may be, has first complied with the procedures in Section 5.2.2. No part of this Agreement shall be deemed to abrogate or limit any immunities or defenses the City may otherwise have with respect to claims for monetary damages.
- **5.2.2 Notice of Default.** Developer or Transferee, as the case may be, shall first submit to the City a written notice of default stating with specificity those obligations which have not been performed. Upon receipt of the notice of default, the City shall promptly commence to cure the identified default(s) at the earliest reasonable time after receipt of the notice of default and shall complete the cure of such default(s) not later than one hundred and twenty (120) days after receipt of the notice of default, or such longer period as is reasonably necessary to remedy such default(s), provided that the City shall continuously and diligently pursue the remedy at all times until such default(s) is cured. In the case of a dispute as to

whether the City has cured the default, the Parties shall submit the matter to dispute resolution pursuant to Section 7.5 of this Agreement.

5.2.3 No Monetary Damages. It is acknowledged by the Parties that the City would not have entered into this Agreement if it were liable in monetary damages under or with respect to this Agreement or the application thereof. The Parties agree and recognize that, as a practical matter, it may not be possible to determine an amount of monetary damages which would adequately compensate Developer for its investment of time and financial resources in planning to arrive at the kind, location, intensity of use, and improvements for the Project, nor to calculate the consideration the City would require to enter into this Agreement to justify the exposure. Therefore, the Parties agree that each of the Parties may pursue any remedy at law or equity available for any breach of any provision of this Agreement, except that the Parties shall not be liable in monetary damages and the Parties covenant not to sue for or claim any monetary damages for the breach of any provision of this Agreement.

6. MORTGAGEE RIGHTS

- 6.1 Encumbrances on the Property. The Parties hereto agree that this Agreement shall not prevent or limit the Developer, from encumbering the Property or any estate or interest therein, portion thereof, or any improvement thereon, in any manner whatsoever by one or more mortgages, deeds of trust, sale and leaseback, or other form of secured financing ("Mortgage") with respect to the construction, development, use or operation of the Project and parts thereof. The Planning Department acknowledges that the lender(s) providing such Mortgages may require certain Agreement interpretations and modifications and agrees, upon request, from time to time, to meet with the Developer and representatives of such lender(s) to negotiate in good faith any such request for interpretation or modification. The Planning Department will not unreasonably withhold, delay or condition its consent to any such requested interpretation or modification, provided such interpretation or modification is consistent with the intent and purposes of this Agreement.
- 6.2 Mortgagee Protection. To the extent legally permissible, this Agreement shall be superior and senior to any lien placed upon the Property, or any portion thereof, including the lien of any Mortgage. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no breach of this Agreement shall defeat, render invalid, diminish, or impair the lien of any Mortgage made in good faith and for value. Any acquisition or acceptance of title or any right or interest in or with respect to the Property or any portion thereof by the holder of a Mortgage (a "Mortgagee"), pursuant to foreclosure, trustee's sale, deed in lieu of foreclosure, lease or sublease termination or otherwise, shall be subject to all of the terms and conditions of this Agreement except that any such Mortgagee, including its affiliate, who takes title to the Property or any portion thereof shall be entitled to the benefits arising under this Agreement.
- **6.3** Mortgagee Not Obligated. Notwithstanding the provisions of this Section 6, Mortgagee will not have any obligation or duty pursuant to the terms set forth in this Agreement to perform the obligations of the Developer or other affirmative covenants of the Developer hereunder, or to guarantee such performance, except that the Mortgagee and its successor shall have no vested right to develop the Project without fully complying with the terms of this

Agreement and executing and delivering to the City, in a form and with terms reasonably acceptable to the City, an assumption agreement of Developer's obligations hereunder.

- **6.4** Request for Notice to Mortgage. The Mortgage of any Mortgage or deed of trust encumbering the Property, or any part or interest thereof, who has submitted a request in writing to the City in the manner specified herein for giving notices shall be entitled to receive written notification from the City of any notice of non-compliance by Developer in the performance of Developer's obligations under this Agreement.
- Mortgagee's Time to Cure. If the City timely receives a written request from a Mortgagee requesting a copy of any notice of non-compliance given to Developer under the terms of this Agreement, the City shall provide a copy of that notice to the Mortgagee within ten (10) days of sending the notice of non-compliance to Developer. The Mortgagee shall have the right, but not the obligation, to cure the non-compliance for a period of sixty (60) days after the Mortgagee receives written notice of non-compliance, or any longer period as is reasonably necessary, not to exceed 120 days, to remedy such items of non-compliance, by mutual consent of the City and the Mortgagee provided that Mortgagee shall continuously and diligently pursue the remedy at all times until the item of non-compliance is cured.
- **6.6 Disaffirmation.** If this Agreement is terminated as to any portion of the Property by reason of (i) any default or (ii) as a result of a bankruptcy proceeding, or if this Agreement is disaffirmed by a receiver, liquidator, or trustee for the Developer or its property, the City, if requested by any Mortgagee, shall negotiate in good faith with such Mortgagee for a new development agreement for the Project as to such portion of the Property with the most senior Mortgagee requesting such new agreement. This Agreement does not require any Mortgagee or the City to enter into a new development agreement pursuant to this Section.

7. GENERAL PROVISIONS

- **7.1 Effective Date**. This Effective Date of this Agreement shall be the date on which the Agreement is attested by the City Clerk of the City of Los Angeles after execution by the Property Owner and the Mayor of the City of Los Angeles.
- shall extend for a period of fifteen (15) years after the Effective Date, unless said Term is otherwise terminated, modified or extended by circumstances set forth in this Agreement or by mutual consent of the Parties hereto. Following the expiration of this Term, this Agreement shall terminate and be of no further force and effect; provided, however, that this termination shall not affect any right or duty arising from entitlements or approvals, including the Project Approvals on the Property, approved concurrently with, or subsequent to, the Effective Date of this Agreement. The Term of this Agreement shall automatically be extended for the period of time of any actual delay resulting from any enactments pursuant to the Reserved Powers or moratoria, or from legal actions or appeals which enjoin performance under this Agreement or act to stay performance under this Agreement (other than bankruptcy or similar procedures), or from any actions pursuant to Section 7.5 (Dispute Resolution), or from any litigation related to the Project or Project Approvals, this Agreement or the Property.

- 7.3 Appeals to City Council. Where an appeal by Developer or its Transferees, as the case may be, to the City Council from a finding and/or determination of the Planning Commission is created by this Agreement, such appeal shall be taken, if at all, within fourteen (14) days after the mailing of such finding and/or determination to Developer, or its successors, transferees, and/or assignees, as the case may be. The City Council shall act upon the finding and/or determination of the Planning Commission eighty (80) days after such mailing, or within such additional period as may be agreed upon by the Developer or its Transferees, as the case may be, and the City Council. The failure of the City Council to act shall not be deemed to be a denial or approval of the appeal, which shall remain pending until final City Council action.
- Enforced Delay; Extension of Time of Performance. In addition to specific 7.4 provisions of this Agreement, whenever a period of time, including a reasonable period of time, is designated within which either Party hereto is required to do or complete any act, matter or thing, the time for the doing or completion thereof shall be extended by a period of time equal to the number of days during which such Party is actually prevented from, or is unreasonably interfered with, the doing or completion of such act, matter or thing because of causes beyond the reasonable control of the Party to be excused, including: war; insurrection; riots; floods; earthquakes; fires; casualties; acts of God; litigation and administrative proceedings against the Project (not including any administrative proceedings contemplated by this Agreement in the normal course of affairs (such as the Annual Review)); any approval required by the City (not including any period of time normally expected for the processing of such approvals in the ordinary course of affairs); restrictions imposed or mandated by other governmental entities; enactment of conflicting state or federal laws or regulations; judicial decisions; the exercise of the City's Reserved Powers; or similar bases for excused performance which are not within the reasonable control of the party to be excused (financial inability excepted). This Section shall not be applicable to any proceedings with respect to bankruptcy or receivership initiated by or on behalf of Developer or, if not dismissed within ninety (90) days, by any third parties against Developer. If written notice of such delay is given to either party within thirty (30) days of the commencement of such delay, an extension of time for such cause will be granted in writing for the period of the enforced delay, or longer as may be mutually agreed upon.

7.5 Dispute Resolution.

- **7.5.1 Dispute Resolution Proceedings.** The parties may agree to dispute resolution proceedings to fairly and expeditiously resolve disputes or questions of interpretation under this Agreement. These dispute resolution proceedings may include: (a) procedures developed by the City for expeditious interpretation of questions arising under development agreements; or (b) any other manner of dispute resolution which is mutually agreed upon by the parties.
- **7.5.2 Arbitration.** Any dispute between the parties that is to be resolved by arbitration shall be settled and decided by arbitration conducted by an arbitrator who must be a former judge of the Los Angeles County Superior Court or Appellate Justice of the Second District Court of Appeals or the California Supreme Court. This arbitrator shall be selected by mutual agreement of the parties.

19

- **7.5.2.1 Arbitration Procedures.** Upon appointment of the arbitrator, the matter shall be set for arbitration at a time not less than thirty (30) nor more than ninety (90) days from the effective date of the appointment of the arbitrator. The arbitration shall be conducted under the procedures set forth in Code of Civil Procedure Section 638, et seq., or under such other procedures as are agreeable to both parties, except that provisions of the California Code of Civil Procedure pertaining to discovery and the provisions of the California Evidence Code shall be applicable to such proceeding.
- **7.5.3 Extension of Term.** The Term of this Agreement as set forth in Section 7.2 shall automatically be extended for the period of time in which the parties are engaged in dispute resolution to the degree that such extension of the Term is reasonably required because activities which would have been completed prior to the expiration of the Term are delayed beyond the scheduled expiration of the Term as the result of such dispute resolution.
- **7.5.4 Legal Action.** Either Party may, in addition to any other rights or remedies, institute legal action to cure, correct, or remedy any default, enforce any covenant or agreement herein, enjoin any threatened or attempted violation, or enforce by specific performance the obligations and rights of the Parties hereto. Notwithstanding the above, the City's right to seek specific performance shall be specifically limited to compelling Developer to complete, demolish or make safe any particular improvement(s) on public lands which is required as a Mitigation Measure or Condition of Approval. Developer shall have no liability (other than the potential termination of this Agreement) if the contemplated development fails to occur.
- **7.5.5 Applicable Law.** This Agreement shall be construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of California, and the venue for any legal actions brought by any party with respect to this Agreement shall be the County of Los Angeles, State of California for state actions and the Central District of California for any federal actions.
- 7.6 Amendments. This Agreement may be amended from time to time by mutual consent in writing of the parties to this Agreement in accordance with Government Code Section 65868, and any Transferee of the Property or any portion thereof. Any amendment to this Agreement which relates to the Term, permitted uses, substantial increase in the density or intensity of use, and is not considered a Substantially Conforming Change (as defined in Section 3.2.5 of this Agreement), shall require notice and public hearing before the parties may execute an amendment thereto. The City hereby agrees to grant priority processing status to any Developer initiated request(s) to amend this Agreement. The City will use all reasonable and good faith efforts to schedule any noticed public hearings required to amend this Agreement before the Planning Commission and/or City Council as soon as practicable. Developer, or a Transferee as applicable, shall reimburse the City for its actual costs, reasonably and necessarily incurred, to review any amendments requested by Developer or a Transferee, including the cost of any public hearings.
- **7.7 Assignment.** The Property, as well as the rights and obligations of Developer under this Agreement, may not be transferred or assigned, in whole or in part, by Developer to a Transferee without the sole consent of the City, subject to the conditions set forth below in

Sections 7.7.1.1 and 7.7.1.2. Upon such assignment the assignor shall be released from the obligations so assigned.

- **7.7.1 Conditions of Assignment.** No such assignment shall be valid until and unless the following occur:
- 7.7.1.1 Written Notice of Assignment Required. Developer, or any successor transferor, gives prior written notice to the City of its intention to assign or transfer any of its interests, rights or obligations under this Agreement and a complete disclosure of the identity of the assignee or Transferee, including copies of the Articles of incorporation in the case of corporations and the names of individual partners in the case of partnerships. Any failure by Developer or any successor transferor to provide the notice shall be curable in accordance with the provisions in Section 5.1.
- 7.7.1.2 Automatic Assumption of Obligations. Unless otherwise stated elsewhere in this Agreement to the contrary, a Transferee of Property or any portion thereof expressly and unconditionally assumes all of the rights and obligations of this Agreement transferred or assigned by Property Owner and which are expressly set forth in the applicable Assignment Agreement.
- 7.7.2 Liability Upon Assignment. Each Transferee of any portion of the Property shall be solely and only liable for performance of such Transferee's obligations applicable to its portion of the Property under this Agreement as specified in the applicable Assignment Agreement. Upon the assignment or transfer of any portion of the Property together with any obligations assignable under this Agreement, the Transferee shall become solely and only liable for the performance of those assigned or transferred obligations so assumed and shall have the rights of a "Developer" under this Agreement; which such rights and obligations shall be set forth specifically in the Assignment Agreement, executed by the transferring Developer, and the Transferee, as of the date of such transfer, assignment or conveyance of the applicable portion of the Property. The failure of a Transferee of any portion of the Property to perform such Developer's obligations set forth in the applicable Assignment Agreement may result, at the City's option, in a declaration that this Agreement has been breached and the City may, but shall not be obligated to, exercise its rights and remedies under this Agreement solely as it relates to the defaulting Transferee's portion of the Property as provided for in Section 5.1 hereof, subject to such defaulting Transferee's right to notice and opportunity to cure the default in accordance with provisions of Section 5.1 hereof. Any partial termination of this Agreement as it relates to that Transferee's holding is severable from the entire Agreement, and shall not affect the remaining entirety of the Agreement.
- 7.7.3 Release of Property Owner. With respect to a transfer and assignment of the Developer's interest in the Property and the related rights and obligations hereunder, upon the effective date of any such transfer and assignment, as evidenced by the execution of an Assignment Agreement pursuant to this Section 7.7.3 between Developer and the Transferee and delivery of such Assignment Agreement to the City, Developer shall automatically be released from any further obligations to the City under this Agreement with respect to the Property so transferred.

- **7.7.4** Release of Property Transferee. A Transferee shall not be liable for any obligations to the City under this Agreement relating to any portion of the Property other than that portion transferred to such Transferee, and no default by a Developer under this Agreement with respect to such other portions of the Property shall be deemed a default by such Transferee with respect to the portion of the Property transferred to such Transferee.
- **7.8 Covenants.** The provisions of this Agreement shall constitute covenants which shall run with the land comprising the Property for the benefit thereof, subject to any Assignment Agreement (if applicable) and the burdens and benefits hereof shall bind and inure to the benefit of the Parties hereto and all successors and assigns of the Parties, including any Transferee of Developer.

7.9 Cooperation and Implementation.

- **7.9.1 Processing.** Upon satisfactory completion by Developer of all required preliminary actions and payment of appropriate Processing Fees, including the fee for processing this Agreement, the Planning Department shall commence and process all required steps necessary for the implementation of this Agreement and development of the Property in accordance with State law and the terms of this Agreement. Developer shall, in a timely manner, provide the Planning Department with all documents, plans, fees and other information necessary for the Planning Department to carry out its processing obligations pursuant to this Agreement.
- 7.9.2 Other Governmental Permits. Developer shall apply in a timely manner for such other permits and approvals as may be required from other governmental or quasi-governmental agencies having jurisdiction over the Project as may be required for the development of, or provision of services to the Project. The City shall cooperate with Developer in its endeavors to obtain such permits and approvals. Any fees, assessments, or other amounts payable by the City thereunder shall be borne by Developer or Transferee, as the case may be, except where Developer or Transferee, as the case may be, has notified the City in writing, prior to the City entering into an agreement, that it does not desire for the City to execute an agreement.
- **7.9.3** Cooperation in the Event of Legal Challenge. In the event of any legal action instituted by a third party or other governmental entity or official challenging the validity of any provision of this Agreement, the Parties hereby agree to affirmatively cooperate in defending said action. Developer and the City agree to cooperate in any legal action seeking specific performance, declaratory relief or injunctive relief, to set court dates at the earliest practicable date(s) and not to cause delay in the prosecution/defense of the action, provided such cooperation shall not require any Party to waive any rights.
- **7.9.4 Relationship of the Parties.** It is understood and agreed by the parties hereto that the contractual relationship created between the parties hereunder is that Developer is an independent contractor and not an agent of the City. Further, the City and Developer hereby renounce the existence of any form of agency, joint venture or partnership between them and agree that nothing herein or in any document executed in connection herewith shall be construed as making the City and Developer agents of one another or as joint venturers or partners.

7.9.5 Operating Memoranda. The provisions of this Agreement require a close degree of cooperation between City and Developer. During the Term of this Agreement, clarifications to this Agreement and the Applicable Rules may be appropriate with respect to the details of performance of City and Developer. If and when, from time to time, during the terms of this Agreement, City and Developer agree that such clarifications are necessary or appropriate, they shall effectuate such clarification through operating memoranda approved in writing by City and Developer, which, after execution, shall be attached hereto and become part of this Agreement and the same may be further clarified from time to time as necessary with future written approval by City and the Developer. Operating memoranda are not intended to and cannot constitute an amendment to this Agreement or allow a subsequent Discretionary Action to the Project but are mere ministerial clarifications, therefore public notices and hearings shall not be required. The City Attorney shall be authorized, upon consultation with, and approval of, the Developer, to determine whether a requested clarification may be effectuated pursuant to this Section or whether the requested clarification is of such character to constitute an amendment hereof which requires compliance with the provisions of Section 7.6 above. The authority to enter into such operating memoranda is hereby delegated to the City Planning Director (or his or her designee) who is hereby authorized to execute any operating memoranda hereunder without further City action.

7.9.6 Certificate of Performance. Upon the completion of the Project, or upon performance of this Agreement or its earlier revocation and termination, the City shall provide the Developer, upon the Developer's request, with a statement ("Certificate of Performance") evidencing said completion or revocation and the release of the Developer from further obligations hereunder, except for any ongoing obligations hereunder. The Certificate of Performance shall be signed by the appropriate agents of the Developer and the City and shall be recorded in the official records of Los Angeles County, California. Such Certificate of Performance is not a notice of completion as referred to in California Civil Code Section 8182.

7.10 Indemnification.

7.10.1 Obligation to Defend, Indemnify, and Hold Harmless. The Developer hereby agrees to defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the City and its agents, officers, and employees, from any claim, action, or proceeding ("Proceeding") against the City or its agents, officers, or employees (a) to set aside, void, or annul, all or any part of this Agreement or any Project Approval, or (b) for any damages, personal injury or death that may arise, directly or indirectly, from the Developer or the Developer's contractors, subcontractors, agents or employees operations in connection with the construction of the Project, whether operations be by the Developer or any of the Developer's contractors, subcontractors, by anyone or more persons directly or indirectly employed by, or acting as agent for the Developer or any of the Developer's contractors or subcontractors. In the event that the City, upon being served with a lawsuit or other legal process to set aside, void or annul all or part of any Project Approval, fails to promptly notify the Developer in writing of the Proceeding, or fails to cooperate fully in the defense of the Proceeding, the Developer shall thereafter be relieved of the obligations imposed in this Section 7.10. However, if the Developer has actual written notice of the Proceeding, it shall not be relieved of the obligations imposed hereunder, notwithstanding the failure of the City to provide prompt written notice of the Proceeding. The City shall be considered to have

failed to give prompt written notification of a Proceeding if the City, after being served with a lawsuit or other legal process challenging the Approvals, unreasonably delays in providing written notice thereof to the Developer. As used herein, "unreasonably delay" shall mean any delay that materially adversely impacts Developer's ability to defend the Proceeding. The obligations imposed in this Section 7.10 shall apply notwithstanding any allegation or determination in the Proceedings that the City acted contrary to applicable laws. Nothing in this Section shall be construed to mean that the Developer shall hold the City harmless and/or defend it from any claims arising from, or alleged to arise from, its intentional misconduct or gross negligence in the performance of this Agreement.

- **7.10.2 Defending the Project Approvals.** The Developer shall have the right, but not the obligation, to timely retain legal counsel to defend against any proceeding to set aside, void, or annul, all or any part of any Project Approval, including without limitation a lawsuit to challenge a Project Approval or this Agreement based on an alleged violation of CEQA. The City shall have the right, if it so chooses, to defend the Proceeding utilizing in-house legal staff, or to retain outside legal counsel. Whether the City utilizes in-house legal staff, or outside legal counsel, the Developer shall be liable for all legal costs, fees and expenses reasonably incurred by the City in defending a challenge to the Project Approvals. Provided that the Developer is not in breach of the terms of this Section, the City shall not enter into any settlement of the Proceeding that involves the modification of any Project Approval or otherwise results in the Developer incurring liabilities or other obligations, without the consent of the Developer.
- **7.10.3 Breach of Obligations.** Actions constituting a breach of the obligations imposed in this Section 7.10 shall include, but not be limited to: (a) the failure to promptly pay the City for any attorneys' fees or other legal costs for which the City is liable pursuant to a judgment or settlement agreement in the Proceeding seeking to set aside, void or annul all or part of any Project Approval; or (b) the breach of any other obligation imposed in this Section 7.10, in each case after written notice from the City and a reasonable period of time in which to cure the breach, not to exceed thirty-days. In the event that the Developer breaches the obligations imposed in this Section 7.10, the City shall have no obligation to defend against the Proceedings, and by not defending against the Proceedings, the City shall not be considered to have waived any rights in this Section 7.10.
- **7.10.4** Waiver of Right to Challenge. The Developer hereby waives the right to challenge the validity of the obligations imposed in this Section 7.10.
- **7.11 Notices.** Any notice or communication required hereunder between the City or Developer must be in writing, and shall be given either personally or by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested. If given by registered or certified mail, the same shall be deemed to have been given and received on the first to occur of (i) actual receipt by any of the addressees designated below as the party to whom notices are to be sent, or (ii) five (5) days after a registered or certified letter containing such notice, properly addressed, with postage prepaid, is deposited in the United States mail. If personally delivered, a notice shall be deemed to have been given when delivered to the party to whom it is addressed. Any party hereto may at any

time, by giving ten (10) days' written notice to the other party hereto, designate any other address in substitution of the address, or any additional address, to which such notice or communication shall be given. Such notices or communications shall be given to the parties at their addresses set forth below:

If to the City: with copies to:

City of Los Angeles

Attention: Director of Planning

200 North Spring Street

Los Angeles City Attorney's Office
Real Property/Environment Division
7th Floor, City Hall East

Los Angeles, CA 90012

Los Angeles, CA 90012

Con North Spring Street

Con Floor, City Hall East

Con North Main Street

Los Angeles, CA 90012

If to the Developer: with copies to:

Walter and Aeshea Jayasinghe Family
Trust
Francis Y. Park
Park & Velayos, LLP

Attention: Adrian Jayasinha 801 South Figueroa, Suite 450

11755 Wilshire Boulevard, Suite 1800 Los Angeles, CA 90017 Los Angeles, CA 900252

7.12 Recordation. As provided in Government Code Section 65868.5, this Agreement shall be recorded with the Register-Recorder of the County of Los Angeles within ten (10) days following its execution by all Parties. Developer shall provide the City Clerk with the fees for such recording prior to or at the time of such recording should the City Clerk effectuate recordation

- **7.13** Constructive Notice and Acceptance. Every person who now or hereafter owns or acquires any right, title, interest in or to any portion of the Property, is and shall be conclusively deemed to have consented and agreed to every provision contained herein, whether or not any reference to this Agreement is contained in the instrument by which such person acquired an interest in the Property.
- **7.14** Successors and Assignees. The provisions of this Agreement shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the Parties, any subsequent owner of all or any portion of the Property and their respective Transferees, successors and assignees.
- **7.15 Severability.** If any provisions, conditions, or covenants of this Agreement, or the application thereof to any circumstances of either Party, shall be held invalid or unenforceable, the remainder of this Agreement or the application of such provision, condition, or covenant to persons or circumstances other than those as to whom or which it is held invalid or unenforceable shall not be affected thereby and shall be valid and enforceable to the fullest extent permitted by law.
- **7.16 Time of the Essence**. Time is of the essence for each provision of this Agreement of which time is an element.

- **7.17 Waiver**. No waiver of any provision of this Agreement shall be effective unless in writing and signed by a duly authorized representative of the Party against whom enforcement of a waiver is sought and refers expressly to this Section. No waiver of any right or remedy with respect to any occurrence or event shall be deemed a waiver of any right or remedy with respect to any other occurrence or event.
- **7.18 No Third Party Beneficiaries**. The only Parties to this Agreement are the City and Developer and their successors-in-interest. There are no third party beneficiaries and this Agreement is not intended, and shall not be construed to benefit or be enforceable by any other person whatsoever.
- **7.19 Entire Agreement**. This Agreement sets forth and contains the entire understanding and agreement of the Parties and there are no oral or written representations, understandings or ancillary covenants, undertakings or agreements which are not contained or expressly referred to herein and no testimony or evidence of any such representations, understandings, or covenants shall be admissible in any proceedings of any kind or nature to interpret or determine the provisions or conditions of this Agreement.
- **7.20** Legal Advice; Neutral Interpretation; Headings, Table of Contents, and Index. Each Party acknowledges that it has received independent legal advice from its attorneys with respect to the advisability of executing this Agreement and the meaning of the provisions hereof. The provisions of this Agreement shall be construed as to their fair meaning, and not for or against any Party based upon any attribution to such Party as the source of the language in question. The headings, table of contents, and index used in this Agreement are for the convenience of reference only and shall not be used in construing this Agreement.
- **7.21 Duplicate Originals**. This Agreement is executed in duplicate originals, each of which is deemed to be an original, but all of which together shall constitute one instrument. This Agreement, not counting the Cover Page, Table of Contents, Index, or signature page, consists of 29 pages and 1 Exhibit which constitute the entire understanding and agreement of the Parties.

(signatures on following page)

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have executed this Agreement as of the date first written above.

F LOS ANGELES, a municipal on of the State of California	APPROVED AS TO FORM: City Attorney
Mr. Eric Garcetti, Mayor	By: Laura Cadogan Hurd, Deputy City Attorney DATE: ATTEST:
	By:
ter and Aeshea Jayasinghe Family Frust Jame:	

EXHIBIT "A"

LEGAL DESCRIPTION OF THE PROPERTY

All that certain real property located in the City of Los Angeles, County of Los Angeles, State of California, more particularly described as follows:

Parcel 1:

LOTS 34 THROUGH 38 INCLUSIVE OF WESTLAKE PARK TRACT, IN THE CITY OF LOS ANGELES, COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES, STATE OF CALIFORNIA, AS PER MAP RECORDED IN BOOK 12, PAGE 15 OR MISCELLANEOUS RECORDS, IN THE OFFICE OF THE COUNTY RECORDER OF SAID COUNTY.

APN: 5142-002-018

PARCEL 2: LOTS 45 THROUGH 49 INCLUSIVE OF WESTLAKE PARK TRACT, IN THE CITY OF LOS ANGELES, COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES, STATE OF CALIFORNIA, AS PER MAP RECORDED IN BOOK 12, PAGE 15 OR MISCELLANEOUS RECORDS, IN THE OFFICE OF THE COUNTY RECORDER OF SAID COUNTY

APN: 5142-002-019

PARCEL 3:

THAT PORTION OF 15-FOOT WIDE ALLEY, IN WESTLAE PARK TRACT AS PER MAP RECORDED IN BOOK 12, PAGE 15 OF MISCELLANEOUS RECORDS, IN TH EOFFICE OF THE COUNTY RECORDER OF LOS ANGELES, COUNTY, STATE OF CALIFORNIA, MORE PARTICULARLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

BOUNDED ON THE NORTH BY A LINE BEING PARALLEL AND 7.00 FEET SOUTH OF THE SOUTHERLY RIGHT-OF-WAY LINE OF WILSHIRE BOULEVARD; BOUNDED ON THE WEST BY THE EASTERLY LOT LINE OF LOTS 45, 48, AND 49 OF SAID TRACT; BOUNDED ON THE EAST BY THE WESTERLY LOT LINE OF LOTS 34,35,36,37 AND 38 OF SAID TRACT; AND BOUNDED ON THE SOUTH BY THE WESTERLY PROLONGATION OF THE NORTH LINE OF LOT 39 AND EASTERLY PROLONGATION OF THE NORTH LINE OF LOT 50; AS SHOWN AND DESCRIBED IN THAT CERTAIN "RESOLUTION TO VACANT NO. 14-1401174" RECORDED JULY 10, 2014 AS INSTRUMENT NO. 20140713177, OFFICIAL RECORDS.

APN: 5142-002-022

ORDINANCE	NO	

An ordinance authorizing the execution of the Development Agreement by and between the City of Los Angeles and The Walter and Aeshea Jayasinghe Family Trust, relating to real property in the Westlake Community Plan area, and located at 1900-1936 West Wilshire Boulevard, 657-671 South Bonnie Brae, and 654-668 South Westlake Avenue.

WHEREAS, the City Planning Commission on October 12, 2017, approved and recommended that the City Council approve the Development Agreement, which is attached to Council File No. 17-1272, by and between the City of Los Angeles and The Walter and Aeshea Jayasinghe Family Trust (the Development Agreement); and

WHEREAS, the City Council's Planning and Land Use Management Committee on January 16, 2018, modified the terms of the Development Agreement which Development Agreement is hereby incorporated by reference and which is hereby incorporated into the provisions of this ordinance; and,

WHEREAS, the City Planning Commission on February 22, 2018, approved the modifications made to the Development Agreement by the City Council's Planning and Land Use Management Committee and recommended that the City Council adopt it; and,

WHEREAS, after due notice the City Planning Commission and the City Council did conduct public hearings on this matter; and,

WHEREAS, pursuant to California Government Code sections 65864, *et. seq.*, the City Planning Commission has transmitted to the City Council its Findings and recommendations; and,

WHEREAS, the Development Agreement is in the public interest and is consistent with the City's General Plan and the Westlake Community Plan; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has reviewed and considered the Development Agreement and the Findings and recommendations of the City Planning Commission.

NOW, THEREFORE,

THE PEOPLE OF THE CITY OF LOS ANGELES DO ORDAIN AS FOLLOWS:

Section 1. The City Council finds, with respect to the Development Agreement, that:

- (a) It is consistent with the City's General Plan, policies and programs specified in the Westlake Community Plan, and is compatible with the uses authorized in, and the regulations prescribed for, the zone in which the real property is located;
- (b) The intensity, building height and uses set forth in the Development Agreement are permitted by or are consistent with the Westlake Community Plan;
- (c) It will not be detrimental to the public health, safety and general welfare since it encourages the construction of a project which is desirable and beneficial to the public. Furthermore, the Development Agreement specifically permits application to the project of rules and regulations under the Los Angeles Municipal Code Section 91.101.1 to 98.0605 relating to public health and safety;
- (d) It complies with all applicable City and State regulations governing development agreements; and,
- (e) It is necessary to strengthen the public planning process to reduce the public and private costs of development uncertainty.
- Sec. 2. The City Council hereby approves the Development Agreement, and authorizes and directs the Mayor to execute the Development Agreement in the name of the City of Los Angeles.

Sec. 3. The City Clerk shall certify to the passage of this ordinance and have it published in accordance with Council policy, either in a daily newspaper circulated in the City of Los Angeles or by posting for ten days in three public places in the City of Los Angeles: one copy on the bulletin board located at the Main Street entrance to the Los Angeles City Hall; one copy on the bulletin board located at the Main Street entrance to the Los Angeles City Hall East; and one copy on the bulletin board located at the Temple Street entrance to the Los Angeles County Hall of Records.

Approved as to Form and Legality	
MICHAEL N. FEUER, City Attorney	Pursuant to Charter Section 558, the City Planning Commission approves this ordinance and recommends that it be adopted
ByLAURA CADOGAN HURD Deputy City Attorney	February, 2018
Date	David H. Ambrose President∣
File No.	
m:\real prop_env_land use\real property_environment\laura c	adogan\ordinances\1930WilshireDAOrdinanceapproval.docx
I hereby certify that the foregoing ordinar Los Angeles.	nce was passed by the Council of the City of
CITY CLERK	MAYOR
Ordinance Passed	Approved

ORDINANCE NO
ONDINANCE NO

An ordinance authorizing the execution of the Development Agreement by and between the City of Los Angeles and The Walter and Aeshea Jayasinghe Family Trust, relating to real property in the Westlake Community Plan area, and located at 1900-1936 West Wilshire Boulevard, 657-671 South Bonnie Brae, and 654-668 South Westlake Avenue.

WHEREAS, the City Planning Commission on October 12, 2017, approved and recommended that the City Council approve the Development Agreement, which is attached to Council File No. 17-1272, by and between the City of Los Angeles and The Walter and Aeshea Jayasinghe Family Trust (the Development Agreement); and

WHEREAS, the City Council's Planning and Land Use Management Committee on January 16, 2018, modified the terms of the Development Agreement which Development Agreement is hereby incorporated by reference and which is hereby incorporated into the provisions of this ordinance; and,

WHEREAS, the City Planning Commission on February 22, 2018, disapproved the modifications made to the Development Agreement by the City Council's Planning and Land Use Management Committee and recommended that the City Council not adopt it; and,

WHEREAS, after due notice the City Planning Commission and the City Council did conduct public hearings on this matter; and,

WHEREAS, pursuant to California Government Code sections 65864, *et. seq.*, the City Planning Commission has transmitted to the City Council its Findings and recommendations; and,

WHEREAS, the Development Agreement is in the public interest and is consistent with the City's General Plan and the Westlake Community Plan; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has reviewed and considered the Development Agreement and the Findings and recommendations of the City Planning Commission.

NOW, THEREFORE,

THE PEOPLE OF THE CITY OF LOS ANGELES DO ORDAIN AS FOLLOWS:

Section 1. The City Council finds, with respect to the Development Agreement, that:

- (a) It is consistent with the City's General Plan, policies and programs specified in the Westlake Community Plan, and is compatible with the uses authorized in, and the regulations prescribed for, the zone in which the real property is located;
- (b) The intensity, building height and uses set forth in the Development Agreement are permitted by or are consistent with the Westlake Community Plan;
- (c) It will not be detrimental to the public health, safety and general welfare since it encourages the construction of a project which is desirable and beneficial to the public. Furthermore, the Development Agreement specifically permits application to the project of rules and regulations under the Los Angeles Municipal Code Section 91.101.1 to 98.0605 relating to public health and safety;
- (d) It complies with all applicable City and State regulations governing development agreements; and,
- (e) It is necessary to strengthen the public planning process to reduce the public and private costs of development uncertainty.
- Sec. 2. The City Council hereby approves the Development Agreement, and authorizes and directs the Mayor to execute the Development Agreement in the name of the City of Los Angeles.

Sec. 3. The City Clerk shall certify to the passage of this ordinance and have it published in accordance with Council policy, either in a daily newspaper circulated in the City of Los Angeles or by posting for ten days in three public places in the City of Los Angeles: one copy on the bulletin board located at the Main Street entrance to the Los Angeles City Hall; one copy on the bulletin board located at the Main Street entrance to the Los Angeles City Hall East; and one copy on the bulletin board located at the Temple Street entrance to the Los Angeles County Hall of Records.

Approved as to Form and Legality	
MICHAEL N. FEUER, City Attorney	Pursuant to Charter Section 558, the City Planning Commission disapproves this ordinance and recommends that it not be adopted
ByLAURA CADOGAN HURD Deputy City Attorney	February, 2018
Date	David H. Ambrose President
File No.	•
m:\real prop_env_land use\real property_environment\laura o	cadogan\ordinances\1930WilshireDAOrdinancedisapproval.docx
I hereby certify that the foregoing ordinar Los Angeles, by a vote of not less than	nce was passed by the Council of the City of two-thirds of all of its members.
CITY CLERK	MAYOR
Ordinance Passed	Approved